





Student: Renata de Avelar Alchorne (<u>raa3@cin.ufpe.br</u>) **Supervisor:** Alexandre Marcos Lins de Vasconcelos (<u>amlv@cin.ufpe.br</u>)

Recife, August 22, 2007.

FEDERAL UNIVERSITY OF PERNAMBUCO GRADUATION IN COMPUTER SCIENCE INFORMATICS CENTER 2007.1



Work presented to the Computer Science Graduation Program of the Computer Science Systems Department of the Federal University of Pernambuco as partial requirement to obtain the Bachelor's degree in Computer Science.

Student: Renata de Avelar Alchorne (<u>raa3@cin.ufpe.br</u>) **Supervisor:** Alexandre Marcos Lins de Vasconcelos (<u>amlv@cin.ufpe.br</u>)

Recife, August 22, 2007.

Signatures

This Graduation Work is the result of Renata de Avelar Alchorne efforts under Alexandre Marcos de Lins Vasconcelos professor supervision, with the title "Visual Studio Team System: Implantation of the Microsoft Toolkit for the support to the Software Development Process in adherent Companies to CMMI level 2". All below agree with the content of this document and the results of this Graduation Work.

Renata de Avelar Alchorne

Alexandre Marcos de Lins Vasconcelos



To my mother, Delcíria, and my love, Marden.

Abstract

As a reaction to the market demand, that is, companies' adherent to the main quality models such as CMMI, ISO9001 and other, the great software development companies are, more than ever, searching for tools integration and services applied to the software development processes.

In this context of new integration tools, Microsoft Visual Studio Team System (VSTS) appears to help team project members as architects, developers, testers and project managers, beyond support areas as quality assurance, measurements and analysis, configuration management and other. Using this tool they can work in a more productive and integrated way during all project life cycle, helping teams to communicate and collaborate efficiently among them.

The work presented in this document is result of researches about the Visual Studio Team System and how it could be used in a real organization adherent to CMMI level 2.

Keywords: Quality assurance, CMMI, ISO9001, Visual Studio Team System

Acknowledgements

What you are reading at this moment would simply not exist without the help of some key people, including you. I'd like to thank everybody that, somehow, has helped me to be here now writing this work and apologies if I forget anybody.

I want to thank my supervisor, Alexandre Vasconcelos for having helped me through the best way to accomplish this work.

Thank especially to my old friends that have helped me at this closing moment of one more phase in my life. Thank to Elisa, Louise and Juliana to listen and give me counselors at happy and bad moments.

I'd like to acknowledge my friends that I knew at University. Friends that I'll have forever: Peu, Diana "Pinta", Patrícia and Thiaguinho. I don't have words to say how you are important for me. Thank to Jeje, Sylvinha and Shick, because you are wonderful people and professionals that have crossed my life. Thank to Gau for the talks, the great moments at University and for patience to review my work. I also thank to Gigil for his sincere friendship.

Thank to all wonderful professionals whom I work with, especially Tay that gave me the opportunity to work with something that I love and has allowed me to learn everything that I am as a professional today.

I'm grateful to my family for being always by my side and, mainly, to my mother, Delcíria, for the encouragement and comprehension. Because of her, I stay here. Also thank to my brother, Murilo, for his friendship. I couldn't forget my aunts, Délcia and Delciara that together with my mother form the wonderful "Fofocas" trio. Thank also to my cousin "Félipe" and my uncle Marcelo.

Last, but not least, I'd like to thank my love, Marden, whose support made this work possible. Thank for all wonderful moments by my side since the beginning of graduation. Thank for the several Sundays helping me with this work and for many future Sundays together.

Contents

1. INTRODUCTION	
1.1 CONTEXT	
1.2 OBJECTIVES	
2. STATE OF ART	
2.1 CMMI	
2.1.1 Representations	
3. VISUAL STUDIO TEAM SYSTEM	
3.1 Architecture	
3.2 VSTS, MSF AND CMMI	
4. VSTS PROJECT IMPLANTATION	
4.1 How the organization works	
4.1.1 Used tools	
4.1.2 Tools summarize	
4.2 V515 SUPPORT FOR CIVILVIT PRACTICES	
5. CASE STUDY	
5.1 Experiments	
5.1.1 Experiment	
5.2 OBTAINED RESULTS	
6. CONCLUSIONS	
6.1 Future Works	
6.1.1 Covering of the highest levels of CMMI	
6.1.2 Templates customization	
7. BIBLIOGRAPHY	

List of Tables

TABLE 1 - [REOM] SPECIFIC COAL 1 - MANAGE REOLIIREMENTS	25
TABLE 2 - [PP] SPECIFIC GOAL 1 - ESTABLISH ESTIMATES	23
TABLE 2 [PP] SPECIFIC GOAL 2 - DEVELOP A PROJECT PLAN	28
TABLE 5 [PP] SPECIFIC GOAL 3 - OBTAIN COMMITMENT TO THE PLAN	31
TABLE 5 - IPMCI SPECIFIC GOAL 1 - MONITOR PROJECT AGAINST PLAN.	
TABLE 6 - [PMC] SPECIFIC GOAL 2 - MANAGE CORRECTIVE ACTION TO CLOSURE	
TABLE 7 - IMAI SPECIFIC GOAL 1 - ALIGN MEASUREMENT AND ANALYSIS ACTIVITII	ES.36
TABLE 8 - [MA] SPECIFIC GOAL 2 - PROVIDE MEASUREMENT RESULTS	
TABLE 9 - [PPOA] SPECIFIC GOAL 1 - OBJECTIVELY EVALUATE PROCESSES AND WOR	K
PRODUCTS.	
TABLE 10 - [PPOA] SPECIFIC GOAL 2 - PROVIDE OBJECTIVE INSIGHT.	
TABLE 11 - ICMI SPECIFIC GOAL 1 - ESTABLISH BASELINES.	
TABLE 12- [CM] SPECIFIC GOAL 2 - TRACK AND CONTROL CHANGES.	
TABLE 13 - ICM] SPECIFIC GOAL 3 - ESTABLISH INTEGRITY.	43
TABLE 14 - SUMMARY OF USED TOOLS.	
TABLE 15 - VSTS X REOM - SP 1.1 OBTAIN AN UNDERSTANDING OF REOUIREMENTS.	
TABLE 16 - VSTS X REOM - SP 1.2 OBTAIN COMMITMENT TO REOUIREMENTS.	48
TABLE 17 - VSTS X REOM - SP 1.3 MANAGE REOUIREMENTS CHANGES.	49
TABLE 18 - VSTS X REOM - SP 1.4 MAINTAIN BIDIRECTIONAL TRACEABILITY OF	
REOUIREMENTS	50
TABLE 19 - VSTS X REOM - SP 1.5 IDENTIFY INCONSISTENCIES BETWEEN PROJECT W	ORK
AND REQUIREMENTS.	51
TABLE 20 - VSTS X PP - SP 1.1 ESTIMATE THE SCOPE OF THE PROJECT.	51
TABLE 21 - VSTS X PP - SP 1.2 ESTABLISH ESTIMATES OF WORK PRODUCT AND TASK	
ATTRIBUTES	51
TABLE 22 - VSTS X PP - SP 1.3 DEFINE PROJECT LIFE CYCLE.	52
TABLE 23 - VSTS X PP - SP 1.4 DETERMINE ESTIMATES OF EFFORT AND COST.	53
TABLE 24 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.1 ESTABLISH THE BUDGET AND SCHEDULE.	53
TABLE 25 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.2 IDENTIFY PROJECT RISKS.	54
TABLE 26 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.3 PLAN FOR DATA MANAGEMENT.	56
TABLE 27 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.4 PLAN FOR PROJECT RESOURCES	56
TABLE 28 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.5 PLAN FOR NEEDED KNOWLEDGE AND SKILLS	56
TABLE 29 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.6 PLAN STAKEHOLDER INVOLVEMENT.	56
TABLE 30 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.7 ESTABLISH THE PROJECT PLAN.	57
TABLE 31 - VSTS X PP - SP 3.1 REVIEW PLANS THAT AFFECT THE PROJECT	57
TABLE 32 - VSTS X PP - SP 3.2 RECONCILE WORK AND RESOURCE LEVELS	58
TABLE 33 - VSTS X PP - SP 3.3 OBTAIN PLAN COMMITMENT	58
TABLE 34 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.1 MONITOR PROJECT PLAN PARAMETERS.	58
TABLE 35 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.2 MONITOR COMMITMENTS	59
TABLE 36 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.3 MONITOR PROJECT RISKS.	59
TABLE 37 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.4 MONITOR DATA MANAGEMENT.	60
TABLE 38 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.5 MONITOR STAKEHOLDER INVOLVEMENT.	60
TABLE 39 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.6 CONDUCT PROGRESS REVIEWS.	61
TABLE 40 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.7 CONDUCT MILESTONES REVIEWS	62
TABLE 41 - VSTS X PMC - SP 2.1 ANALYZE ISSUES	63
TABLE 42 - VSTS X PMC - SP 2.2 TAKE CORRECTIVE ACTION	63
TABLE 43 - VSTS X PMC - SP 2.3 MANAGE CORRECTIVE ACTION	64
TABLE 44 - VSTS X MA - SP 1.1 ESTABLISH MEASUREMENT OBJECTIVES.	64
TABLE 45 - VSTS X MA - SP 1.2 SPECIFY MEASURES	64
TABLE 46 - VSTS X MA - SP 1.3 SPECIFY DATA COLLECTION AND STORAGE	
PROCEDURES	65
TABLE 47 - VSTS X MA - SP 1.4 SPECIFY ANALYSIS PROCEDURES.	65
TABLE 48 - VSTS X MA - SP 2.1 COLLECT MEASUREMENT DATA.	65

$TADLE 49 = VSTS X WA = 51 2.2 ANALTZE WEASOKEWIENT DATA, \dots \dots$	
TABLE 50 - VSTS X MA - SP 2.3 STORE DATA AND RESULTS.	67
TABLE 51 - VSTS X MA - SP 2.4 COMMUNICATE RESULTS.	67
TABLE 52 - VSTS X PPQA - SP 1.1 OBJECTIVELY EVALUATE PROCESS.	58
TABLE 53 – VSTS X PPQA – SP 1.2 OBJECTIVELY EVALUATE WORK PRODUCTS AND	
SERVICES	69
TABLE 54 - VSTS X PPQA - SP 2.1 COMMUNICATE AND ENSURE RESOLUTION OF	
NONCOMPLIANCE ISSUES	70
TABLE 55 - VSTS X PPQA - SP 2.1 ESTABLISH RECORDS	70
TABLE 56 - VSTS X CM - SP 1.1 IDENTIFY CONFIGURATION ITEMS.	71
TABLE 57 - VSTS X CM - SP 1.2 ESTABLISH A CONFIGURATION MANAGEMENT SYSTEM.	
	71
TABLE 58 - VSTS X CM - SP 1.3 CREATE OR RELEASE BASELINES	72
TABLE 59 - VSTS X CM - SP 2.1 TRACK CHANGE REQUESTS	72
TABLE 60 - VSTS X CM - SP 2.2 CONTROL CONFIGURATION ITEM.	73
TABLE 61 - VSTS X CM - SP 3.1 ESTABLISH CONFIGURATION MANAGEMENT RECORDS.	74
TABLE 62 - VSTS X CM - SP 3.2 PERFORM CONFIGURATIONS AUDITS.	75

List of Figures

FIGURE 1 – SOURCE: THE SEI LIST OF APPRAISALS 2005	14
FIGURE 2 - TWO REPRESENTATIONS OF CMMI.	17
FIGURE 3 - CMMI CAPABILITY LEVELS: CONTINUOUS REPRESENTATION	18
FIGURE 4 - CMMI MATURITY LEVELS: STAGED REPRESENTATION	19
FIGURE 5 - VISUAL TEAM SYSTEM ARCHITECTURE	22
FIGURE 6 - SOFTWARE DEVELOPMENT LIFE CYCLE.	24
FIGURE 7 - WORK ITEMS IN VSTS.	47
FIGURE 8 – INTEGRATION BETWEEN EXCEL AND TEAM FOUNDATION SERVER	
THROUGH TEAM EXPLORER OUTSTANDING IN THE FIGURE	48
FIGURE 9 - INTEGRATION BETWEEN ENTERPRISE ARCHITECT AND VISUAL STUDIO	
2005	49
FIGURE 10 - TEAMPLAIN WEB APPLICATION.	50
FIGURE 11 - TEAM EXPLORER IN MS PROJECT. THE "PUBLISH" BUTTON ALLOWS	
UPDATE TO THE TEAM FOUNDATION SERVER.	52
FIGURE 12 - EXCEL WITH A LIST OF PROJECT RISKS AND TEAM EXPLORER TO UPDATE	Ξ
THE DATABASE OF TEAM FOUNDATION SERVER.	55
FIGURE 13 - THE RISK PUBLISHED FROM EXCEL AND PRESENTED IN VSTS.	55
FIGURE 14 - A NEW WORK ITEM CREATED IN TEAMPLAIN	61
FIGURE 15 - REMAINING WORK REPORT.	62
FIGURE 16 - BUG RATES REPORT	66
FIGURE 17 - REPORTS AVAILABLE THROUGH SHAREPOINT.	68
FIGURE 18 - A BUG REGISTERED FROM TEAMPLAIN.	73
FIGURE 19 - ADDING CHECK-IN POLICY IN THE PROJECT CONFIGURATION.	74
FIGURE 20 - GETTING A SPECIFIC VERSION OF A FILE IN TFVC.	75
FIGURE 21 - CHOOSING THE METHODOLOGY FOR THE NEW TEAM PROJECT	77
FIGURE 22 - PROJECT SCHEDULE. THE "PUBLISH" BUTTON ALLOWS UPDATING TEAM	1
FOUNDATION SERVER WITH THE DEFINED WORK ITEMS OF THE SCHEDULE	78
FIGURE 23 - PROJECT RISKS SPREADSHEET.	79
FIGURE 24 - APPLYING LABEL IN A PROJECT SOURCE CODE	80
FIGURE 25 - REMAINING WORK REPORT ACCESSED THROUGH SHAREPOINT PROJECT	Г
PORTAL.	81
FIGURE 26 - ACCESSING THE QUALITY INDICATORS REPORT.	82

1. Introduction

Nowadays, it's a common practice in industry that companies use support tools in order to increase the productivity of their software development process and to continuously improve their products' quality.

The need to integrate these tools in order to reach those objectives is a great challenge since the 80's, when the great technology companies started the production of support tools for software development, where each one of them has a different owner and different goals having plenty precariousness in the integration among those tools. In addition, the progress in integration was delayed by several subjects, as the inexistence of a standard and integrated development environment (IDE), the use of different technologies for a same project, the competition among companies' owners and even interested consumers' lack in acquiring a totally integrated environment in their projects and organizations¹.

The integration of CASE tools² can be defined as a group of tools capable to act in a combined and integrated way, offering support from the requirements analysis to the final product delivery. The use of integrated tools supplies several benefits to the software development process such as easiness in information changes among the tools, quality assurance, chained updating of generated documents, control project increase and great easiness and improvement in cooperation among team project.

As a reaction to the market demand, that is, companies' adherent to the main quality models such as CMMI³, ISO9001⁴ and other, the great software development companies are, more than ever, searching for tools integration and services applied to the software development processes. All this is necessary to reach their customers through larger productivity, costs reduction and continuous improvement of quality products, offering integrated solutions with the main existent platforms in the market.

In this context of new integration tools, Microsoft Visual Studio Team System⁵ (VSTS) appears to help team project members as architects, developers, testers and project managers,

¹ Wikipedia – "Ferramentas Integradas".

Available at: <u>http://pt.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ferramentas_Integradas</u>. Site visited in 5/26/2007.

² Wikipedia – "Computer-aided software engineering".

Available at: <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Computer-aided_software_engineering</u>. Site visited in 5/26/2007. ³ CMMI – Capability Maturity Model Integration. Available at: <u>http://www.sei.cmu.edu/cmmi/</u>. Site visited in

^{5/16/2007.}

⁴ ISO – International Organization for Standardization. Available at:

http://www.iso.org/iso/en/ISOOnline.frontpage. Site visited in 5/26/2007.

⁵ Visual Studio Team System official site. Available at: <u>http://msdn.microsoft.com/vstudio/teamsystem</u>. Site visited in 05/16/2007.

version 01.00

beyond support areas as quality assurance, measurements and analysis, configuration management and other. Using this tool they can work in a more productive and integrated way during all project life cycle, helping teams to communicate and collaborate efficiently among them using only one and power tool.

Visual Studio Team System is the most recent addition from Microsoft to the Visual Studio⁶ tools development family. This release has been shown itself very significant, because for the first time Microsoft seeks the whole software development life cycle. Visual Studio Team System will be the theme of the work described in this document.

1.1 Context

Many software companies are finding their customers to be far more informed in relation to maturity models. Some companies are already finding their customers asking for CMMI level. According to Mick Spiers, senior consultant for QAI⁷ in India, customers have also started to ask how recent the company's appraisal is and they are ignoring appraisals that are more than 18-24 months old. This trend is more prevalent in India compared to the rest of the world, but it's spreading to all countries. Therefore, software companies are moving to the CMMI model because of peer pressure and to retain their competitiveness.⁸

With the customers' demands increasing over the companies, an effort to reach certifications like CMMI is necessary, because it requires a process implantation and the most important: a change into the organization culture, which can be seen as the largest impact to be faced. The illustration below shows the search for CMMI certifications in some countries in 2005. Such illustration reflects the importance of investments of this type on software development in the market.

⁶ Visual Studio 2005 official site. Available at: <u>http://msdn2.microsoft.com/en-us/vstudio/default.aspx</u>. Site visited in 05/16/2007.

⁷ QAI – Quality Assurance Institute – Facilitating 'Operacional Excellence'. Available at: http://www.qaiindia.com/. Site visited in 05/29/2007

⁸ Express Computer. India's No.1 IT Business Weekly. *"Software and Systems firms embrace CMMI"*. Available at: http://www.expresscomputeronline.com/20030310/indtrend1.shtml. Site visited in 05/26/2007.



Figure 1 – Source: The SEI list of appraisals 2005.9

An efficient implantation of a quality model needs a set of factors such as high management commitment, employees' motivation and a good tools support. The last one is essential for the organization to have conditions to apply a defined process in an effective and efficient way, where the adherent process to models as CMMI, for example, doesn't become "heavy" if they don't have a good support in the use of these tools.

So, in this scenario, the VSTS shows that it's entirely feasible to automate great part of software development process through an integrated tool covering the whole practices and demands done by CMMI level 2, for this work, reducing substantially an overhead of communication and artifacts generation.

1.2 Objectives

The objective of this Graduation Work is to apply the VSTS in a real small to mid-size company adherent to the CMMI level 2 intents improving the interactions among the company software processes. The main benefits are the increase on productivity, and, at the same time that such company guarantees the quality of produced products, which are being aligned to the quality model wished.

⁹ SeaSpin – Seatle, Eastside Area Software Process Improvement Network. VU, John D., Senior Scientist, "*CMMI Around the World*", May 15, 2006, Carnegie Mellon University. Available at: http://seaspin.org/files/folders/2006presents/entry21.aspx. Site visited in 05/26/2007.

The VSTS will be applied to provide the following functionalities:

- Provide covering in 6 of 7 process areas of CMMI level 2, except for the process area Supplier Agreement Management (SAM), because it's not demanded for the CMMI appraisal.
 - The process areas covered of level 2 are:
 - Requirements Management (REQM);
 - Project Planning (PP);
 - Project Monitoring and Control (PMC);
 - Measurement and Analysis (MA);
 - Process and Product Quality Assurance (PPQA);
 - Configuration Management (CM).
- Through VSTS, the intention is to become possible the institutionalization of a unique integration tool for organization needs in regards to the software development process.
- The VSTS allows a customization of the software development process adopted in the organization. So, whenever necessary, customizations will be done into the existing software development process.

1.3 Document Organization

Chapter 2 presents an overview of the State of Art: the Capability Maturity Model Integration showing characteristics of this model.

Chapter 3 introduces VSTS as a solution for integration problems and productivity increase inside of an adherent organization to CMMI level 2. Presents how VSTS deals with CMMI process areas.

Chapter 4 presents the main contribution of this Graduation Work: the VSTS implantation inside of a real small to mid-size company in accordance with the software development process adopted in the organization.

Chapter 5 discusses the results obtained after experiment using the proposed tool.

Finally, **Chapter 6** summarizes this work contributions, contrasts the proposed solution with related experiments and suggests topics for future works.

2. State of Art

Considered essential in the construction of a product with a high degree of excellence, quality assurance existed even before the 20th century. In past, to ensure the quality was responsibility of the ones who have made the product. The first activity related to security and control of quality was held in 1916, in the Bell Laboratories. Meanwhile, it was in the 1970s that a factor suddenly influenced the software's quality guarantee: the quality models that had arose from militaries contracts. Since then, the software quality models have been adopted by the trade world and nowadays they are widely used¹⁰. An evidence of this is the *Capability Maturity Model Integration (CMMI)*, developed by *Software Engineering Institute (SEI)*. With the progress of the world market for software, the CMMI is increasingly being adopted and replacing the CMM, because the CMMI takes account the quality requirements required at the market and the dynamism expressed by the organizations in currently days.

With the CMMI growth, the *Microsoft Solutions Framework (MSF) for CMMI Process Improvement* has been created to offer the organizations a framework for the software development capable to deal with both the results expectations of the companies and the requirements of CMMI, in this case, level 2.

The use of MSF has shown that it's quite extensive and flexible. So, MSF adds the VSTS automation, quality perception and results will be the prescription for the success of this case study. This chapter shows an overview of about CMMI.

2.1 CMMI

Since 1991, CMMs have been developed for several disciplines. Some of the most notable is the model for systems engineering, software engineering, software procurement, management and development of the work force and Integrated Product and Process Development – IPPD.

Although these models have proven to be useful for many organizations, the use of multiple models has been problematic. Many organizations would like to concentrate efforts to improve the disciplines of their organizations. Thinking about it, the CMMI project was drawn up to solve the problem of use multiple CMMs. Some basic models were combined in a single framework for the improvement to be used by organizations that in search of an improvement of processes covering the enterprise as a whole.

¹⁰ BERK, J.; BERK, S. Administração da qualidade total: o aperfeiçoamento contínuo. São Paulo: IBRASA, 1997, 284p.

The work of CMMI project is sponsored by Department of Defense of the United States, such as CMM. The first version was published in 1997. From this release many change requests were made and the version 1.0 was released in 2000. Shortly after it was launched to version 1.1. Recently, in this year (2007), any company that wishes to certificate in CMMI should be adapt theirs processes, because was released a new version 1.2 of CMMI.

2.1.1 Representations

It's very important to be prepared to decide which CMMI model is the best to follow to achieve the organization's objectives.

CMMI adopts two representation ways, it's because the people whom participated of the CMMI development team were pursuing different views. In addition there were legacies of other models, anyway, to choose a single approach has become difficult so, it was agreed that, initially, it would be addressed two representations of the model with equivalent content.

There are many valid reasons for selecting a representation or another. The organization can use the representation that it's more familiar. Figure 2 presents some of the advantages of the two representations: Staged and Continuous.



Figure 2 – Two representations of CMMI.

Continuous Representation

A capability level is a well-defined plan that describes the capability of a process area. There are six capability levels. Each level represents a layer for the continuous process improvement. So, capability levels are cumulative. A capability level higher includes the attributes of the lower levels. Below are presented some advantages of continuous representation:

- Provides more flexibility on focusing in specific process areas, according to business goals;
- Allows a comparison among process areas of different organizations;
- Consists in a "family structure" for those who are up of the community of systems engineering;
- Has a well-defined focus in specific risks of each process area;
- Has a structure compatible with the ISO/IEC 15504¹¹ standard.

Figure 3 presents the capability levels of continuous representation.

5 Optimizing

4 Quantitatively Managed	
3 Defined	
2 Managed	
1 Performed	
0 Incomplete	

Figure 3 – CMMI Capability Levels: Continuous representation.

Staged Representation

A maturity level is a well-defined plan of a way to turn the organization riper. There are five maturity levels. Each level represents a layer for the continuous process improvement.

Below are presented some advantages of staged representation:

- Allows a comparison among process areas of different organizations;
- Supplies ability to manage processes through the organization;
- Supplies an implementation route through:
 - Groups of process areas;
 - Sequential implementation;

¹¹ Software Engineering Institute – ISO/IEC 15504. Available at: <u>http://www.sei.cmu.edu/cmmi/faq/15504-faq.html</u>. Site visited in: 06/24/2007.

• Each level works like a foundation for the next level.

Figure 4 presents the maturity levels of staged representation.



Figure 4 – CMMI Maturity Levels: Staged representation.

3. Visual Studio Team System

Building software these days is very difficult. Today's enterprise-scale applications have many layers and services. These projects require more development effort and are held to a higher standard than similar projects from a few years ago. Project Managers use Microsoft Office Project and Microsoft Office Excel to track requirements, iterations, phases, milestones, and deliverables. Architects use Microsoft Office Visio or third-part tools to diagram their datacenters, networks, application services, and classes. The developers have it easy. They have and continue to use Visual Studio to implement these services and classes. Developers and testers who want to test their software will also need tools to perform unit tests, code coverage, static analysis, load and Web testing. The end result of using so many tools is a hard drive full of software from various manufacturers. Newly hired team members will need weeks of training to gain experience on all these niche applications.

Another problem with using multiple tools relates back to communication. Not between team members, but with the project. The project itself needs to communicate with the project manager and the other stakeholders. These individuals need to have their fingers on the

version 01.00

pulse of the project at all times. Today's managers have to rely on Project or Excel to provide them with such a detailed and accurate view. The status of the project presented by these tools, however, is only as accurate as the data recently typed into Project or Excel documents. This is a dependency that can cause problems when ad hoc reports are needed and the data is missing. Ideally, the project metrics should be relayed to the project manager in real time, without additional aggregation. Such metrics might include outstanding tasks, satisfied tasks, code churn, team efficiency, and bugs. These metrics should be available remotely and accessed in an easy-to-use way, such as from a Web browser.

Some software development problems will never be solved. In many problematic situations, the customer, team, project, budget, and/or time frame difficulties are beyond the help of any tool or methodology. Straightening out such problematic situations is beyond the scope of Team System.¹²

With the Visual Studio Team System, Microsoft studied the ways that software shops and teams successfully, and sometimes, unsuccessfully, developed software. Then, it built a product that will increase the predictability of a successful project. From start to finish, Team System provides the guidance and collaboration to achieve this level of predictability. Visual Studio no longer is Visual Studio just an IDE for development. Team System transforms it into an excellent tool that integrates the entire team with entire solution across the life cycle.

Team System is based on the same suite of tools that Microsoft uses internally to successfully plan, build, and deploy its software to customers.

Visual Studio 2005 Team System is designed to achieve the primary goals:

- Increase the project's predictability of success;
- Increase the team's productivity by reducing the complexity of delivering modern service-oriented solutions;
- Increase the team's collaboration by integrating all the tools;
- Increase the team's capability by allowing remote users to work in a robust, secure, and scalable environment;
- Be extensible by allowing its tools and services to be customized and extended.¹³

 ¹² HUNDHAUSEN, R. Working with Microsoft Visual Studio 2005 Team System, Microsoft Press, 2006, Page 5.
 ¹³ Idem, Page 7.

3.1 Architecture

Team System is actually a series of role-based editions. It's not really intended for solo professionals or consultants. Its value is realized for teams that include project manager, architect, developer, and tester roles.¹⁴

Visual Studio 2005 Team Edition for Software Architects

This edition is specially designed for both the infrastructure and application architect roles. It includes visual designers, referred to as the *distributed application designers or serviceoriented architecture (SOA) designers*. The architect can create diagrams to represent the logical datacenter, the application, applications systems, and the deployment of the application.

Visual Studio 2005 Team Edition for Software Developers

This is the edition for the developers or programmers on the team. This will probably be the most common of the Team System role-based editions. In addition to all of the base Visual Studio 2005 professional features, developers will get the static code analyzer, unit testing, code coverage, and code profiler.

Visual Studio 2005 Team Edition for Software Testers

Whether a team member is a developer or exclusively a tester, this edition will provide access to all the coverage, quality, and load testing facilities needed to thoroughly test a project, ensuring that it works from all angles. The Team Edition for Testers includes load Web testing, Unit Testing, Code Coverage, as well as test-case management tools for managing all the tests and running and monitoring them from a centralized area.¹⁵

For this project, the tests part won't be explore, because it's not scope of CMMI level 2.

Visual Studio 2005 Team Foundation Server

This edition of Visual Studio will provide many back-end databases and Web services to enable the team to collaborate, by sharing work items, source code, builds, and other artifacts.

Team Foundation Server includes a standalone client called Team Explorer. This client is essentially a light weight edition of Visual Studio 2005 that offers an alternate way – besides

14 Idem, Page 13.

¹⁵ Idem, Page 14.

Graduation Work

using one of the other Visual Studio editions, Excel, or Project – of creating and managing work items.

Visual Studio 2005 Team Suite

For the team who plays more than one role, or for the consultant who plays all the roles, there is the Team Suite. Microsoft was wrapped up all three role-based editions (architect, developer, and tester) into a single edition for simplicity.¹⁶

Figure 5 shows the Visual Studio Team System architecture.



Figure 5 – Visual Team System architecture.

3.2 VSTS, MSF and CMMI

Microsoft Solutions Framework (MSF) is a set of software development processes, principles, and proven practices that enable developers to achieve success in the software development life cycle. MSF is rooted in well-know industry best practices. First introduced in 1994, MSF has aggregated 25 years of guidance from both internal and external sources.

Over the years, MSF has morphed to meet the changing needs of developers. MSF version 4.0 ships with Team System, breaks downs into two versions, which are essentially two philosophies on how to develop software: *MSF for Agile Software Development* and *MSF for CMMI Process Improvement*. MSF for Agile Software Development will appeal to the "agilists"

¹⁶ Idem, Page 15.

out there – that is, teams accustomed to more rapid, ready-for-change environments that are tightly coupled with the customer. MSF for CMMI Process Improvement will appeal to larger shops or larger projects that feature many reporting levels. These are typically projects in which long-range planning and communication are more important than constant deliverables and feedback. This last methodology will be use in this work.

Team System implements CMMI for Process Improvement that is specific to software engineering. This is an excellent process to use on project if the company is attempting to achieve a measured baseline competency in software development¹⁷.

4. VSTS Project Implantation

This chapter presents how the VSTS assists the activities described in the software development process of a real organization adherent at CMMI level 2.

Through the instantiation of *MSF for CMMI*, VSTS loads all practices of CMMI process areas, making it possible to execute all activities of the software development process in accordance with the practices demanded by the organization.

Section 4.1 shows how this real organization works today – without VSTS implantation – and the tools that it uses for each phase of software development process and process area. This section also shows the integration existence among these tools used by the organization.

Section 4.2 shows how to implant the VSTS tool in the considered organization and how it will substitute efficiently the other used tools.

4.1 How the organization works

The organization considered in this study is a mid-size company located in Recife, Pernambuco, Brazil. It has a great amount of services and one of them is software development. In the software development unit there are about 50 people working, including managers, developers, SQA's, testers, support and other.

At the beginning of 2006, the company decided to implant a quality program to reach CMMI level 2 for strategic reasons. Since then, much work have been made to define a software development process adherent to CMMI level 2 and at the same time adjusted for reality of the organization. During this time of process implantation, one of the concerns was the use of tools that optimize the work of teams' projects, because the course of teams' activities could not be slowed down due to a "heavy" process.

¹⁷ Idem, Page 9 and 10.

version 01.00

Using many tools of different owners or even free, does not always allow establishing the integration desired. Many times, this causes rework and serious difficulties of maintenance of the generated artifacts. For this reason, this Graduation Work considers the use of an only tool that supplies the integration need, giving agility for the process.

4.1.1 Used tools

The software development process of the considered organization considered has 5 phases: Planning, Development, Tests, Implantation and Closing. Beyond the phases of software development life cycle, there are processes that give support for all the life cycle: Project Monitoring and Control, Measurement and Analysis, Process and Product Quality Assurance and Configuration Management. Some of these represent process areas of CMMI level 2 and 3. The other process areas are distributed over the five phases of software development life cycle.

For each phase of the software development process, there is a set of activities that represents the workflow of the phase and these activities have an actor, inputs and outputs. Depending on the activity, these inputs and outputs can be mandatory. So, the activities communicate with each other until closing the project and then it releases a version of the system.

This section presents for each practice of process areas of CMMI level 2 the activities of software development process of the organization and which tools are used to reach the specific practices and, for consequence, the specific goal for the process area.

Further on, we will be able to see how VSTS goes to optimize all the software development life cycle and to provide integration for them. Figure 5 is a representation of the software development life cycle adopted in a real organization.



Figure 6 – Software Development Life Cycle.

The following tables show all process areas of CMMI level 2, their Specific Goals (SG), Specific Practices (SP). For each Specific Practice the activity related to the process of the organization.

For each Specific Practice there is a list of typical work products (in agreement with CMMI), work products generated by the organization, tools used for generation of these work products and the problems or disadvantages in the use of those tools. It's important to understand that it's not all of activities that have disadvantages in the organization. For some of activities, the VSTS doesn't support the needs of the organization and the solution used today is enough.

Process Area: Requirements Management

The purpose of Requirement Management (REQM) is to manage the requirements of the project's products and products components and to indentify inconsistencies between those requirements and the project's plans and work¹⁸.

Table 1 - [REQM] Specific Goal 1 - Manage Requirements.

Specific Goal: SG 1 - Manage Requirements	
Requirements are managed and inconsistencies with project plans and work products are	
identified ¹⁹ .	
Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Obtain an Understan	ding of Requirements
Activity in Process: Start Elicitation, Require	ments Elicitation and Verify Requirements
Based on Scope	
Typical Work Products	
 Lists of criteria distinguishing appropriate requirements providers; 	
• Criteria for evaluation and acceptance of requirements;	
 Results of analyses against criteria; 	
 An agreed-to set of requirements. 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Meeting record with list of criteria	Direct Artifact
distinguishing appropriate requirements	
providers, criteria for evaluation and	
acceptance of requirements	
Requirements Document	Direct Artifact
Checklist of noncompliance in	Direct Artifact
requirements/use case	
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Excel	The checklist of noncompliance in
	requirements/use case is used to register the
	understanding of requirements described in

¹⁸ CHRISSIS, M.B.; KONRAD, M.; SHRUM, S. CMMI, Guidelines for Process Integration and Product Improvement, Addison Wesley, February 21, 2003, Page 485.

¹⁹ Idem. Page 486.

requirements document. This activity is
made by the analyst of the project (different
of who made the document). The checklist
with noncompliance is sent to the author of
the document and it's stored in the cvs.

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Obtain Commitment to Requirements Activity in Process: Verify Requirements Based on Scope and Obtain

Typical Work Products

Requirements impact assessments;

Documented commitments to requirements and requirements changes.

Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Record approval of the requirements	Direct Artifact
document for the customer	
Requirements traceability matrix	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
Enterprise Architect	None

Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Manage Requirements Changes

Activity in Process: Accomplish Initial Analysis, Accomplish Viability Analysis, Obtain Customer's Approval and Incorporate the Change in the Project

Typical Work Products	
 Requirements status; 	
Requirements database:	

Requirements decision database,

Requirements decision database.	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Issue in Change request tool	Direct Artifact
Requirements traceability matrix	Direct Artifact
Meeting record of viability analysis	Direct Artifact
Customer's approval (This evidence is just	Direct Artifact
requested when it's treated of a change in	
the project scope)	
Used tools	Found problems
Mantis Bugtracking	None
CVS	None
Enterprise Architect	None

Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Maintain Bidirectional Traceability of Requirements Activity in Process: Consolidate Requirements and all activities that request an updating of the requirements and related artifacts

Typical Work Products• Requirements traceability matrix;• Requirements tracking system.Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)Type of PIIRequirements traceability matrixDirect ArtifactRequirements tracking systemDirect ArtifactUsed toolsFound problemsEnterprise ArchitectNone

Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Identify Inconsistencies between Project Work and Requirements

Activity in Process: Verify Requirements Consistency	
Typical Work Products	
 Documentation of inconsistencies including sources, conditions, and rationale; 	
 Corrective Actions. 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Requirements Inconsistencies Checklist	Direct Artifact
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	There isn't integration between the
	noncompliance registered in requirements
inconsistencies checklist and Mantis.	
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The same problem mentioned earlier.

Process Area: Project Planning

The purpose of Project Planning (PP) is to establish and maintain plans that define project activities²⁰.

Table 2 - [PP] Specific Goal 1 - Establish Estimates.

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Establish Estimates		
Estimates of project planning parameters are established and maintained ²¹ .		
Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Estimate the Scope of	f the Project	
Activity in Process: Estimate Size and Effort		
Typical Work Products		
 Task descriptions; 		
 Work package descriptions; 		
• WBS – Work Breakdown Structure.		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Effort Estimate Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact	
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Excel	None	
MS Office Word	None	

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of Work Product and Task Attributes Activity in Process: Estimate Size and Effort, Elaborate Project Plan, Elaborate Schedule and Consolidate Project Plan

Typical Work Products

- Technical approach;
- Size and complexity of tasks and work products;
- Estimating models;
- Attribute estimates.

Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Effort Estimate Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Project Schedule	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Direct Artifact

²⁰ Idem. Page 405.

²¹ Idem. Page 406.

Graduation Work

Test Environment Specification	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	None
MS Office Project	When the project schedule is elaborated, the
	tasks are attributed in the schedule so that
	the allocated resources need to consult the
	schedule to know their activities and to
	update it. There isn't a way the project
	resources to accomplish the task and the
	schedule to be updated automatically.
MS Office Word	None
Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Define Project Life C	ycle
Activity in Process: Elaborate Project Plan	
Typical Work Products	
 Project life-cycle phases 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Project Plan	Direct Artifact
Software development process	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Determine Estimates	of Effort and Cost
Activity in Process: Estimate Size and Effort,	Estimate Cost
Typical Work Products	
 Estimation rationale; 	
 Project effort estimates; 	
 Project cost estimates. 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Effort Estimate Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Cost Estimate Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Project Schedule	Indirect Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	None
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Project	The same problem mentioned in previous
	sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of
	Work Product and Task Attributes.

Table 3 – [PP] Specific Goal 2 – Develop a Project Plan.

Specific Goal: SG 2 – Develop a Project Plan A project plan is established and maintained as the basis for managing the project²².

Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Establish the Budget and Schedule Activity in Process: Elaborate Schedule Typical Work Products

²² Idem. Page 413.

Project schedules;	
 Schedule dependencies; 	
 Project budget. 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Project Schedule	Direct Artifact
Quality Team Schedule	Direct Artifact
Test Team Schedule	Direct Artifact
Project Budget Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Project	The same problem mentioned in previous
	sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of
	Work Product and Task Attributes.
MS Office Excel	None
MS Office Word	None

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Identify Project Risks Activity in Process: Elaborate Project Plan

- Typical Work Products
- Identified risks
- Risk impacts and probability of occurrence
- Risk priorities

Nisk priorities	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Project Risks Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	The project risks are listed in a spreadsheet;
	however they don't have integration with the
	tool of project management.
	Therefore, whenever the project is
	accompanied, it's necessary open the risks
	spreadsheet to verify the project risks.
MS Office Word	None

Specific Practice: SP 2.3 Plan for Data Management Activity in Process: Plan Configuration Management

Typical Work Products

- Data management plan;
- Master list of managed data;
- Data content and format description;
- Data requirements lists for acquirers and for suppliers;
- Privacy requirements;
- Security requirements;
- Security procedures;
- Mechanism for data retrieval, reproduction, and distribution;
- Schedule for collection of project data;
- Listing of project data to be collected.

Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Configuration Management Guide	Direct Artifact
Standardization document	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact

Graduation	Work
------------	------

Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None

Specific Practice: SP 2.4 Plan for Project Resources		
Activity in Process: Elaborate Project Plan, El	laborate Schedule and Consolidate Project	
Plan		
Typical Work Products		
 WBS work packages; 		
 WBS task dictionary; 		
 Staffing requirements based on project size and scope; 		
 Critical facilities/equipment list; 		
 Process/workflow definitions and diagrams; 		
 Program administration requirements list. 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Project Plan	Direct Artifact	
Project Schedule	Direct Artifact	
Quality Team Schedule	Direct Artifact	
Test Team Schedule	Direct Artifact	
Test Environment Specification	Direct Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Excel	None	
MS Office Project	None	
Cussifie Dug stien CD 2 E Dlaw for Needed Vues		

Specific Practice: SP 2.5 Plan for Needed Knowledge and Skills		
Activity in Process: Elaborate Project Plan and Elaborate Schedule		
Typical Work Products		
 Inventory of skill needs; 		
 Staffing and new hire plans; 		
 Databases (e.g., skills and training). 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Document of collaborators' profiles	Direct Artifact	
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact	
Project Schedule	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
HTML Editor (Published list of staffing	None	
requirements)		
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Project	None	

Specific Practice: SP 2.6 Plan Stakeholder Involvement	
Activity in Process: Evaluate Project Plan	
Typical Work Products	
Stakeholder involvement plan	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Project Plan	Direct Artifact
Project Schedule	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Project	The same problem mentioned in previous
	sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of

Work Product and Task Attributes.

Specific Practice: SP 2.7 Establish the Project Plan	
Activity in Process: Elaborate Project Plan and Consolidate Project Plan	
Typical Work Products	
 Overall project plan 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Project Plan	Direct Artifact
Project Schedule	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Project	The same problem mentioned in previous
	sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of
	Work Product and Task Attributes.

Table 4 - [PP] Specific Goal 3 - Obtain Commitment to the Plan.

Specific Goal: SG 3 – Obtain Commitment to the Plan	
Specific Practice: SP 3.1 Review Plans That Affect the Project	
Activity in Process: Incorporate Changes in the Project Scope and Monitoring of	
Requirements Consistence	
Typical Work Products	
 Record of the reviews of plans that affect the project 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Checklist of noncompliance in use case	Direct Artifact
Checklist of noncompliance in requirements	Direct Artifact
Requirements consistence checklist	Direct Artifact
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	There isn't integration between
	noncompliance registered in checklists and
	Mantis (corrective actions).
Mantis Bugtracking	The same problem mentioned earlier.

Specific Practice: SP 3.2 Reconcile Work and Resource Levels Activity in Process: Incorporate Changes in the Project Scope, Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project, Accomplish Weekly Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Project with the Director

Typical Work Products

- Revised methods and corresponding estimating parameters (e.g., better tools, use of offthe-shelf components);
- Renegotiated budgets;
- Revised schedules;
- Revised requirements list;
- Renegotiated stakeholder agreements.

Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	Direct Artifact
director)	
Viability analysis	Direct Artifact
Revised schedules	Direct Artifact
Revised requirements document	Direct Artifact

Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Project	None
MS Office Word	None

Specific Practice: SP 3.3 Obtain Plan Commitment		
Activity in Process: Obtain Approval of the Project Plan and Accomplish Meeting with the		
Project Team		
Typical Work Products		
 Documented requests for commitments; 		
 Documented commitments. 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Communication	Direct Artifact	
Meeting record	Direct Artifact	
Project Plan approved	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Outlook	None	

Process Area: Project Monitoring and Control

The purpose of Project Monitoring and Control (PMC) is to provide an understanding of the project's progress so that appropriate corrective actions can be taken when the project's performance deviates significantly from the plan²³.

Table 5 - [PMC] Specific Goal 1 - Monitor Project Against Plan.

Specific Goal: SG 1 - Monitor Project Against Plan Actual performance and progress of the project are monitored against the project plan²⁴.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Monitor Project Plan Parameters Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project, Accomplish Weekly Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Project with the Director

Typical	Work	Products	

Records of project performance;

incentas or significant acviations.

Records of significant deviations.	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	Direct Artifact
director)	
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Project Schedule	Indirect Artifact
Project Risks Spreadsheet	Indirect Artifact
Project Costs Spreadsheet	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Project	None
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Excel	None

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Monitor Commitments

²³ Idem. Page 391.

²⁴ Idem. Page 392.

Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Project with the Director		
Typical Work Products		
 Records of commitment reviews 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	Direct Artifact	
director)		
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Outlook	None	
Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Monitor Project Risk	Σ.S	
Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin	ng of the Project . Accomplish Weekly Meeting	
of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the	Project with the Director	
Typical Work Products		
 Records of project risk monitoring 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	Direct Artifact	
director)		
Project Risks Spreadsheet	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Excel	The project risks aren't in a tool integrated	
	with a tool of management project	
	while a tool of management project.	
	whith a toor of management project.	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag	gement	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin	gement gement of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the	gement gement gencent of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products	gement gement go of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management	gement og of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	gement geof the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	gement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director)	gement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide	gement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan	gement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools	while tool of management ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word	while tool of management ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word	while tool of management ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word	while tool of management ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting	white toor of manugement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the	while tool of manugement project. gement ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products	while a tool of management ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of stakeholder involvement	while tool of management ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data ManagActivity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetinof the Project and Accomplish Meeting of theTypical Work Products• Records of data managementPractice Implementation Indicator (PII)Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director)Configuration Management GuideProject PlanUsed toolsMS Office WordSpecific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products• Records of stakeholder involvement Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	while tool of management ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meetin of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of stakeholder involvement Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	while a tool of management ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products• Records of data managementPractice Implementation Indicator (PII)Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director)Configuration Management GuideProject PlanUsed toolsMS Office WordSpecific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products• Records of stakeholder involvementPractice Implementation Indicator (PII)Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director)	while tool of management ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement Ing of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of stakeholder involvement Project Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Project Schedule	gement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manag Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of stakeholder involvement Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Project Schedule Issues in Change request tool	with a coor of management ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Involvement ig of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Manage Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of data management Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Configuration Management Guide Project Plan Used tools MS Office Word Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Activity in Process: Accomplish Daily Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Typical Work Products • Records of stakeholder involvement Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) Project Schedule Issues in Change request tool Used tools	whith door of management ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems None Involvement ag of the Project , Accomplish Weekly Meeting Project with the Director Type of PII Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems Direct Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Indirect Artifact Found problems	

MS Office Project	None
Mantis Bugtracking	The issues registered by stakeholders in
	Mantis don't have integration with
	management tools (e-mail, for example).
Specific Practice: SP 1.6 Conduct Progress Rea	views
Activity in Process: Accomplish Weekly Meet	ing of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of
the Project with the Director	
Typical Work Products	
 Documented project review results 	-
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	Direct Artifact
director) of progress reviews	
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Project Schedule	Indirect Artifact
Measurement Spreadsheets	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Project	None
MS Office Excel	To supply the measurements reports, the
	spreadsheet needs to be fed manually with
	data to generate the managerial reports. This
	work is very expensive for the involved
	teams: project team, quality team and test
	team.
Mantis bugtracking	The corrective actions identified during the
	progress reviews of the project are registered
	and monitored in Mantis. However those
	corrective actions also enter in the
	managerial reports and they need to be
	collected in the mantis and fed in the
	measurement spreadsheets.

Specific Practice: SP 1.7 Conduct Milestones Reviews Activity in Process: Accomplish Weekly Meeting of the Project and Accomplish Meeting of the Project with the Director

Typical Work Products	
 Documented milestone review results 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	Direct Artifact
director) of milestones reviews	
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Project Schedule	Indirect Artifact
Project Risks Spreadsheet	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Project	None
MS Office Excel	The project risks aren't in a tool integrated
	with a tool of management project.

Mantis bugtracking	The corrective actions identified during the
	milestones reviews should be registered and
	monitored. In mantis there isn't integration
	with a tool of project management.

Table 6 - [PMC] Specific Goal 2 - Manage Corrective Action to Closure.

Specific Goal: SG 2 - Manage Corrective Action to Closure	
Corrective actions are managed to closure when the project's performance or results	
deviate ²⁵ .	
Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Analyze Issues	
Activity in Process: Accomplish the Initial Analysis	
Typical Work Products	
 List of issues needing corrective actions 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	Direct Artifact
director) with significant deviations	
Issues in Change request tool	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
Mantis Bugtracking	The issues of significant deviations are
	registered in Mantis and there isn't
	integration between the corrective action and
	the responsible for it. In other words, there
	isn't a mechanism in the tool that attributes a
	task automatically to the resource allocated
	for it.
MS Office Word	None. In this case, the project plan to guide
	what type of corrective action will be taken.

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Take Corrective Action

Activity in Process: Planning Corrective Actions and Take Corrective Actions

Typical Work Products	
 Corrective action plan 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Corrective Actions	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
User Guide of Corrective Actions System	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
Mantis Bugtracking	The corrective actions are registered in
	Mantis and there isn't integration between
	the corrective action and the responsible for
	it. In other words, there isn't a mechanism in
	the tool that attributes a task automatically
	to the resource allocated for this.
MS Office Word	None. In this case, the project plan is to
	guide what type of corrective action will be
	taken.

²⁵ Idem. Page 398.

Specific Practice: SP 2.3 Manage Corrective Action	
Activity in Process: Manage Corrective Action	
Typical Work Products	
 Corrective action results 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Report of project indicators	Direct Artifact
Corrective Actions	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
Mantis Bugtracking	The tool where is made the monitoring of
	corrective actions is Mantis.
MS Office Word	The report of indicators shows the status of
	the corrective actions of a certain project. It's
	made manually. Integration that allows the
	report generation and graphs doesn't exist.

Process Area: Measurement and Analysis

The purpose of Measurement and Analysis (MA) is to develop and sustain a measurement capability that is used to support management information needs²⁶.

Table 7 - [MA] Specific Goal 1 - Align Measurement and Analysis Activities.

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Align Measurement and Analysis Activities		
Measurement objectives and activities are aligned with identified information needs and		
objectives ²⁷ .		
Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Establish Measurement Objectives		
Activity in Process: Elaborate Measurement and Analysis Plan of the Project		
Typical Work Products		
 Measurement objectives 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Measurement and Analysis Guide	Direct Artifact	
Measurement and Analysis Process	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Specify Measures		
Activity in Process: Elaborate Measurement and Analysis Plan of the Project		
Typical Work Products		
 Specification of base and derived measures 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Measurement and Analysis Guide	Direct Artifact	
Measurement and Analysis Process	Indirect Artifact	
Project Plan	Direct Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	

²⁶ Idem. Page 247.

²⁷ Idem. Page 248.
Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Specify Data Collection and Storage Procedures		
Activity in Process: Elaborate Measurement a	ind Analysis Plan of the Project	
Typical Work Products		
 Data collection and stored procedures; 		
 Data collection tools. 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Measurement and Analysis Guide	Direct Artifact	
Measurement and Analysis Process	Indirect Artifact	
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact	
Configuration Plan	Direct Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Specify Analysis Pro	cedures	
Activity in Process: Elaborate Measurement a	and Analysis Plan of the Project	
Typical Work Products		
 Data collection and stored procedures; 		
 Data collection tools. 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Measurement and Analysis Guide	Direct Artifact	
Measurement and Analysis Process	Indirect Artifact	
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact	
Configuration Plan	Direct Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	

Table 8 - [MA] Specific Goal 2 - Provide Measurement Results.

Specific Goal: SG 2 - Provide Measurement	Results	
Measurement results that address identified information needs and objectives are		
provided ²⁸ .		
Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Collect Measurement Data		
Activity in Process: Collect Data of Project Measurements		
Typical Work Products		
 Base and derived measurement data sets; 		
 Results of data integrity tests. 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Project Measurement Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact	
PPQA Measurement Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact	
Tests Measurement Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
Hours Database of the Project	Database is not connected with measurement	
	spreadsheet.	
	It's necessary to collect the data manually	
	directly of the base and to feed the	
	measurement spreadsheet.	
MS Office Project	The planned activities (including effort,	
	milestones, requirements volatility) are	

²⁸ Idem. Page 256.

	and fed in the measurement spreadsheet.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	Mantis is used to collect noncompliance registered during the process and product audits. Mantis doesn't generate noncompliance report; they are collected manually and fed in the measurement spreadsheet.

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Analyze Measurement Data	
Activity in Process: Analyze Measurements of the Project	
Typical Work Products	
 Analysis results and draft report 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Project Indicators Report	Direct Artifact
Measurement and Analysis Guide	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	There isn't a connection between
	measurement spreadsheets generated and
	the Indicators Report. The report is
	generated manually with obtained
	information from measurement
	spreadsheets.

Specific Practice: SP 2.3 Store Data and Results

Activity in Process: Analyze Measurements of the Project	
Typical Work Products	
 Stored data inventory 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Project Measurement Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
PPQA Measurement Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Tests Measurement Spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Project Indicators Report	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
CVS	Data and Results are stored in project
	repository (CVS), but there isn't a unified
	system such as a database that stores these
	information and allows to the organization
	seek in just one system for historical data of
	the company.

Specific Practice: SP 2.4 Communicate Results		
Activity in Process: Communicate Results		
Typical Work Products		
 Delivered reports and related analysis result 	s;	
 Contextual information or guidance to aid in the interpretation of analysis results. 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Measurement and Analysis Guide	Direct Artifact	
Communication (e-mail, meeting record)	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Outlook	An e-mail is sent for all involved in the	

Ĩ

elaborated in the Measurement and Analysis
process.
There isn't integration between the
automatic elaboration of that report and the
propagation of the results. The e-mail is sent
manually to each one of those involved.

Process Area: Process and Product Quality Assurance

The purpose of Process and Product Quality Assurance (PPQA) is to provide staff and

management with objective insight into processes and associated work products²⁹.

Table 9 - [PPQA] Specific Goal 1 - Objectively Evaluate Processes and Work Products.

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Objectively Evaluate Processes and Work Products Adherence of the performed and associated work products and services to applicable process descriptions, standards, and procedures is objectively evaluated³⁰.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Objectively Evaluate Process	
Activity in Process: Objectively Evaluate the	Adherence to the Process
Typical Work Products	
 Evaluation reports; 	
 Noncompliance reports; 	
 Corrective actions. 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Process Evaluation Checklist	Direct Artifact
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Corrective action and noncompliance report	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	Tool used to record noncompliance
	identified during process audits.
	The spreadsheet is also used to generate
	corrective action and noncompliance report.
	Once again it happen duplication of
	information and rework when data are
	collected starting from the registrations in
	Mantis for the report.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The noncompliance are recorded in Mantis
	so that it's possible the subsequent collection
	of data for the PPQA measurements.
	There isn't integration between the Process
	Evaluation Checklist and Mantis
	Bugtracking. It causes reworking and
	duplication of information.

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Objectively Evaluate Work Products and Services Activity in Process: Evaluate Artifacts Based on Acceptance Criteria Typical Work Products

²⁹ Idem. Page 429.

³⁰ Idem. Page 432.

 Evaluation reports; 	
 Noncompliance reports; 	
 Corrective actions. 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Product Evaluation Checklist	Direct Artifact
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Report of corrective action and	Direct Artifact
noncompliance	
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	Tool used to record noncompliance
	identified during product audits.
	The spreadsheet is also used to generate
	reports of noncompliance and corrective
	actions. Once again it happen duplication of
	information and rework when data are
	collected starting from the registrations in
	Mantis for the report.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The noncompliance are recorded in Mantis
	so that it's possible the subsequent collection
	of data for the PPQA measurements.
	There isn't integration between the Product
	Evaluation Checklist and Mantis
	Bugtracking. It causes reworking and
	duplication of information.

Table 10 - [PPQA] Specific Goal 2 - Provide Objective Insight.

Specific Goal: SG 2 - Specific Goal 2 - Provi	Specific Goal: SG 2 – Specific Goal 2 – Provide Objective Insight	
Communicate quality issues and ensure resolution of noncompliance issues with the staff		
and managers ³¹ .		
Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Communicate and En	sure Resolution of Noncompliance Issues	
Activity in Process: Planning Corrective Activ	ons, Execute Corrective Actions and	
Monitoring Corrective Actions		
Typical Work Products		
Corrective action reports;		
 Evaluation reports; 		
 Quality trends. 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact	
Quality Plan	Indirect Artifact	
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact	
Project Indicators Report	Indirect Artifact	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	The escalate policy of noncompliance is	
	documented in Project Plan and Quality	
	Plan.	
	Results of audits are documented in Project	
	Indicators Report and the corrective actions	

³¹ Idem. Page 433.

	associated are in Project Plan.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The noncompliance issues are recorded in
	Mantis where is possible monitoring them
	and track to resolution.
	Monitoring noncompliance is hard because
	there isn't a system that alerts open
	noncompliance issues.
Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Establish Records	
Activity in Process: Objectively Evaluate the	Adherence to the Process, Evaluate Artifacts
Based on Acceptance Criteria, Planning Corre	ctive Actions, Execute Corrective Actions and
Monitoring Corrective Actions	
Typical Work Products	
 Evaluation reports; 	
 Noncompliance reports; 	
 Corrective actions. 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Product/Process Evaluation Checklist	Direct Artifact
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Corrective action and noncompliance report	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	Tool used to record identified
	noncompliance during product audits.
	The spreadsheet is also used to generate
	reports of noncompliance and corrective
	actions. Once again it happen duplication of
	information and rework when data are
	collected starting from the registrations in
	Mantis for the report.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The noncompliance are recorded in Mantis
	so that it's possible the subsequent collection
	of data for the PPQA measurements.
	There isn't integration between the Product
	Evaluation Checklist and Mantis
	Bugtracking. It causes reworking and
	duplication of information.
CVS	CVS maintain records in the project
	repository. Some of these records are
	duplicated in other tools such as Mantis.

Process Area: Configuration Management

The purpose of Configuration Management (CM) is to establish and maintain the integrity of work products using configuration identification, configuration control, configuration status accounting, and configuration audits³².

Table 11 - [CM] Specific Goal 1 - Establish Baselines.

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Establish Baselines

³² Idem. Page 157.

Baselines of identified work products are established³³.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Identify Configuration Items		
Activity in Process: Identify Configuration Items to Create Baseline		
Typical Work Products		
 Identified configuration items 		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII	
Configuration Management Guide	Direct Artifact	
Project Plan	Direct Artifact	
Standardization Document - This document	Direct Artifact	
has patterns adopted by organization related		
with names of documents, structure of the		
project repository.		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Establish a Configuration Management System Activity in Process: Create Configuration Management Environment to the Project Typical Work Products

- Configuration management system with controlled work products
- Configuration management system access control procedures

 Change request database 	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Configuration Management Guide	Direct Artifact
Closing baseline spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Change requests	Direct Artifact
Recovery disaster document	Indirect Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Excel	The configuration items are in a spreadsheet
	called Closing baseline spreadsheet.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	There isn't integration among Closing
	baseline spreadsheet, Mantis and CVS.
CVS	The same problem mentioned earlier.

Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Create or Release Baselines						
Activity in Process: Create Baseline						
Typical Work Products						
 Baselines 						
 Description of baselines 						
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII					
Issue in Change request tool	Direct Artifact					
Closing baseline spreadsheet	Direct Artifact					
Configuration items in the configuration	Direct Artifact					
management system						
Used tools	Found problems					
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	There isn't integration among Closing					
baseline spreadsheet, Mantis and CVS.						
MS Office Excel	The configuration items are in a spreadsheet					

³³ Idem. Page 160.

	and don't have integration with change request tool (Mantis).
CVS	There isn't integration between Mantis and CVS to make the current set of baselines readily available

Table 12- [CM] Specific Goal 2 - Track and Control Changes.

Specific Goal: SG 2 – Track and Control Changes						
Change to the work products under configuration management are traced and controlled ³⁴ .						
Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Track Changes Reque	ests					
Activity in Process: Identify Configuration It	Activity in Process: Identify Configuration Items to Create Baseline					
Typical Work Products						
 Change requests 						
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII) Type of PII						
Change requests in Mantis	Direct Artifact					
Release Notes document Direct Artifact						
Used tools Found problems						
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	None					
MS Office Word	None					
Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Control Configuration	ns Item					
Activity in Process: Create Configuration Ma	nagement Environment to the Project					
Typical Work Products						
 Revision history of configuration items 						
 Archives of the baselines 						
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII					
Issues in Change request tool	Direct Artifact					
Changes record in Mantis	Direct Artifact					
Change request authorization	Direct Artifact					
Used tools Found problems						
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	None.					
CVS	Today there aren't check-in/check-out					
	policies in the Control Version System to					
correct change incorporation.						

Table 13 - [CM] Specific Goal 3 - Establish Integrity.

Specific Goal: SG 3 – Establish Integrity

Integrity of baselines is established and maintained³⁵.

Specific Practice: SP 3.1 Establish Configuration Management Records Activity in Process: Create Baseline and Perform Configurations Audits

Typical Work Products

- Revision history of configuration items
- Change log
- Copy of the change requests

³⁴ Idem. Page 165.

³⁵ Idem. Page 167.

 Status of configuration items 	
 Differences between baselines 	1
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Revision graph of configuration items	Direct Artifact
Log of configuration items in CVS	Direct Artifact
Issues in Change request tool	Direct Artifact
Release Notes document	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The configuration management records are
	maintained in Mantis and also in the CVS,
	happening duplication of information.
MS Office Word	It's used to create Release Notes document to
	send to the customer.
CVS	CVS has a graph that shows revisions of
	configuration items and stores logs. But it
	isn't integrated with Mantis.
Specific Practice: SP 3.2 Perform Configuration	ons Audits
Activity in Process: Perform Configurations A	Audits and Communicate Results to
Stakeholders	
Typical Work Products	
 Configuration audit results 	
Action items	1
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Type of PII
Closing baseline spreadsheet	Direct Artifact
Configuration audit checklist	Direct Artifact
Project Plan	Indirect Artifact
Configuration management guide	Indirect Artifact
Corrective actions	Direct Artifact
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	The noncompliance found during the
	configuration audits are registered in
	spreadsheet and replied manually as
	corrective action in Mantis.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The same problem mentioned earlier. It's
	used to register the noncompliance and
	corrective actions.
MS Office Word	None. The Project Plan and Configuration
	Management Plan have information to
	confirm compliance with applicable
	1 a
	configuration management standards and

4.1.2 Tools summarize

After presenting for each specific practice which the tools used in the organization to generate the necessary work products, this section presents a table with the summary of the tools presented previously.

The intention of this table is to visualize all tools mentioned in the diagnosis section to make easier the understanding of the next section.

Table 14 – Summary of used tools.

Process Area: Requirements Management
Used tools
 MS Office Word;
 MS Office Excel;
 Enterprise Architect;
 Mantis Bugtracking;
▪ CVS;
Process Area: Project Planning
Used tools
 MS Office Word;
 MS Office Excel;
 MS Office Project;
 HTML Editor;
 Mantis Bugtracking;
MS Office Outlook.
Process Area: Project Monitoring and Control
Used tools
 MS Office Word;
 MS Office Excel;
 MS Office Project;
 Mantis Bugtracking.
Process Area: Measurement and Analysis
• MS Office Word;
• MS Office Excel;
• Hours Database;
 Ms Office Project; Mantia Bastan aking a
• Mantis Bugtracking;
• CVS;
Process Area: Process and Product Quality Assurance
Used tools
MS Office Word:
 MS Office Excel:
 Mantis Bugtracking:
■ CVS.

Process Area: Process and Product Quality Assurance

Used tools

- MS Office Word;
- MS Office Excel;
- Mantis Bugtracking;
- CVS.

Process Area: Configuration Management
Used tools
 MS Office Word;
 MS Office Excel;
 Mantis Bugtracking;
• CVS;
 Manual tests.
Process Area: Verification
Used tools
 MS Office Word;
 MS Office Excel;
 Mantis Bugtracking.
Process Area: Validation
Used tools
 MS Office Word;
 MS Office Excel;
 Mantis Bugtracking.

4.2 VSTS Support for CMMI practices

The section above presented the result of the diagnosis accomplished to identify how the used tools by the studied organization support the implementation of the practices of CMMI level 2. Through this result it was possible to observe the organization liabilities against the use of those tools.

This section has the objective of presenting how VSTS can solve great part of the found problems.

Process Area: Requirements Management

Specific Goal: SG 1 - Manage Requirements

Table 15 - VSTS X REQM - SP 1.1 Obtain an Understanding of Requirements.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Obtain an Understanding of Requirements						
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)						
 Meeting record with list of criteria distinguishing appropriate requirements providers, 						
criteria for evaluation and acceptance of requirements;						
 Requirements Document; 						
 Checklist of noncompliance in requirements/use case. 						
Used tools	Found problems					
MS Office Word	None					
MS Office Excel The checklist of noncompliance in						
requirements/use case is used to register the						
understanding of requirements described in						

requirements document. This activity is
made by the analyst of the project (different
of who made the document). The checklist
with noncompliance is sent to the author of
the document and it's stored in the cvs.

Solution proposed with VSTS

VSTS offers customization of their work items. Is possible create a work item to represent the noncompliance found in documents.

The responsible for analyses the found noncompliance doesn't need have the Visual Studio installed in his machine to report the noncompliance. Through a spreadsheet excel that the Visual Studio offers with the work item, the analyst verifies the inconsistencies in the document and through Team Explorer he sends these information to Team Foundation Server in the database SQL Server 2005.

The resources involved in the resolution of the noncompliance will receive a work item with the task to be accomplished.

Like this, the checklist of noncompliance in Requirements Document and Use Case Document could be reported through work items and directly attributed to the responsible for analyzing those noncompliance.



Figure 7 - Work Items in VSTS.

Graduation Work

version 01.00

8/22/2007

6	12	- (1 -) =					Pastal	L - Microsoft E	cel					-	σx
Q	33	Início Inserir Lavo	uit da Pi	ágina	Fórmulas	5 Dados	Revisão	Exibição	Suplementos				(0 - 1	s x
Г	Т	eam 🔻	Ne	w List	Get Work	citems 👘 Pub	lish d Refr	esh 🕅 Confid	ure List 🥍 Choo	se Columns 🕅	Links and	Attachments			
		New List		-		-									
		Configure List		J											
	~	Get Work Items					Barras de	Ferramentas P	ersonalizadas						
	*	 Publish Changes	f _x												×
	2	Refresh		С		D		E	F	1	G	Н	1	J	
-	4	Choose Columns	- DAL	CHORNE		u Dialua									
	6	– Links and Attachments	IT: KAL	CHORINE	Query	RISKS									
		Edit Areas and Iterations		State		assigned To	▼ 26	sits 💌	Probability	 Severit 	Y	Jille 🔹			_
															_
4															-
6															
7									1	1					
8															
9															
1	D														=
1	1														
1	2														_
13	3														_
14	4								1						_
1.	5														-11
1	7								1	1					-
18	3														
19	Ð														
20	D														
2	1														
22	2														
23	3														-
14	4	Plan1 Plan2 Plan3	/ 1	0					14		e illi				
PI	ont	0										100%	0	0	(+)

Figure 8 – Integration between Excel and Team Foundation Server through Team Explorer outstanding in the figure.

Table 16 - VSTS X REQM - SP 1.2 Obtain Commitment to Requirements.

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Obtain Commitment to Requirements					
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)					
 Record approval of the requirements document for the customer; 					
 Requirements traceability matrix. 					
Used tools Found problems					
MS Office Word None					
Enterprise Architect None					
Solution proposed with VSTS					
The Enterprise Architect is used in the organization as modeling tool. In this are registered					
the requirements use seens data model along discusses and other. The two solutions is					

the requirements, use cases, data model, class diagrams and other. The traceability is maintained through a visual matrix offered by the tool where are presented the relationships established among the mentioned elements.

The two tools are complementary and the organization already uses Enterprise Architect. For that integration between these two tools, Sparx Systems (Enterprise Architect's proprietary)³⁶ made available a module called MDG Integration for Visual Studio 2005.

³⁶ Sparx Systems – MDG Integration for Visual Studio 2005. Available at:

http://www.sparxsystems.com.au/products/mdg_integrate.html. Site visited in: 08/04/2007.

version 01.00

8/22/2007

🐲 WindowsApplication - Microsoft Visua	l Studio					B ×
<u>Eile Edit View Project Build Teap</u>	<u>Debug Iools Test Window Community H</u> elp					
i 🛅 • 💷 • 🧀 🔛 🥔 🐰 🕩 🛍	🔊 + (* + 🚚 + 🖳 🕨 Debug 🔹 Any CPU	- 1 🚈		- 🗟 😤 🌆	🐋 🛠 🛃] ";
EA Project Explorer 🚽 🗸 🗸	EA Model Views Issues [Results] My Work Items [Results]*	1	₹×	Solution Expl 👻 🕂 🗙	Team E	- 4 ×
EA Project Explorer 9 × × Image: Model Image: Business Process Model Image: Business Process Model Image: Business Process Model Image: Business Process Model Image: Business Rules Image: Business Rules Image: Business Logic Image: Business Logic Image: Business Logi	EA Model Views Issues [Results] My Work Items [Results]* Image: State of the st	Requirement1		Solution Expl • # × Solution WindowsAp Solution Tems ea.eap • Solution Items • ea.eap • Properties • Properties • ClassDiagra • Form1.cs • Program.cs • Program.cs		
						F
Output 3 Pending Changes						

Figure 9 – Integration between Enterprise Architect and Visual Studio 2005.

Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Manage Requirements Changes					
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)					
 Issue in Change request tool; 					
 Requirements traceability matrix; 					
 Meeting record of viability analysis; 	 Meeting record of viability analysis; 				
• Customer's approval (This evidence is just requested when it's treated of a change in the					
scope of the project).					
Used tools	Found problems				
Mantis Bugtracking	None				
CVS	None				
Enterprise Architect None					
Solution proposed with VSTS					
The standard tool for change request is the Mantis Bugtracking System. The purpose of this					
tool is to analyze if the request matches the change management process.					

In case the request is approved, all of the work products related are updated and stored in cvs.

The solution proposed with VSTS is to use Team Explorer to report issues, bugs and change requests and attribute to the responsible for them. These work items reported are stored in

Team Foundation Server.

In case the customer of the project doesn't have understanding of the use of Team Explorer, he can use a web tool called TeamPlain³⁷.

The TeamPlain allows anybody report issues, bugs and change requests through web application. The TeamPlain is connected to Team Foundation Server and report the work items for the project.



Figure 10 – TeamPlain web application.

Table 18 - VSTS X REQM - SP 1.4 Maintain Bidirectional Traceability of Requirements.

Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Maintain Bidirectional Traceability of Requirements				
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)				
 Requirements traceability matrix; 				
 Requirements tracking system. 				
Used tools	Found problems			
Enterprise Architect None				
Solution proposed with VSTS				
The Enterprise Architect already supplies this need.				

³⁷ Team Plain Web Access for Team System. Available at:

http://www.devbiz.com/teamplain/webaccess/default.aspx. Site visited in: 08/05/2007.

Table 19 - VSTS X REQM - SP 1.5 Identify Inconsistencies between Project Work and Requirements.

Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Identify Inconsistencies between Project Work and Requirements				
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)				
 Requirements inconsistencies checklist; 				
 Corrective actions. 				
Used tools	Found problems			
MS Office Excel	There isn't integration between the			
	noncompliance registered in checklist of			
	requirements inconsistencies and Mantis.			
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The same problem mentioned earlier.			
Solution proposed with VSTS				

The solution for that specific practice is the same idea presented for *SP 1.1 Obtain an Understanding of Requirements*. VSTS offers customization of their work items. It's possible create a work item to represent the noncompliance found in project works and requirements. The responsible for analyses the found noncompliance doesn't need have the Visual Studio installed in his machine to report the noncompliance. Through the excel integrated with the Team System, the analyst verifies the inconsistencies of the plans that affect the project and through Team Explorer he sends these information to the Team Foundation Server in the database SQL Server 2005.

The resources involved in the resolution of the noncompliance will receive a work item with the task to be accomplished.

Like this, the checklist of noncompliance could be reported through work items and directly attributed to the responsible for analyzing those noncompliance.

Process Area: Project Planning

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Established Estimates

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Estimate the Scope of the Project				
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)				
 Effort Estimate Spreadsheet; 				
Project Plan.				
Used tools	Found problems			
MS Office Excel	None			
MS Office Word None				
Solution proposed with VSTS				
The tools MS Office Word and Excel help the artifacts elaboration for this specific practice.				

Table 20 – VSTS X PP – SP 1.1 Estimate the Scope of the Project.

Table 21 - VSTS X PP - SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of Work Product and Task attributes.

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of Work Product and Task Attributes				
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)				
 Effort Estimate Spreadsheet; 				
 Project Schedule; 				
 Project Plan; 				
 Test environment specification. 				
Used tools	Found problems			
MS Office Excel	None			
MS Office Project	When the schedule of the project is			

	elaborated, the tasks are assigned in the
	schedule so that the allocated resources need
	to consult the schedule to know their
	activities and to update it. There isn't a way
	to a project resource to accomplish the task
	and the schedule be updated automatically.
MS Office Word	None

Solution proposed with VSTS

For the problem of automatic updating of the project schedule, the Visual Studio Team System offers a communication between MS Project and Team Foundation Server. This communication is made in the following way: after registering resources in the team project, the project manager elaborates the schedule and defines the tasks and the responsible resources for them. The manager doesn't need to have the Visual Studio installed in his machine. He just needs to have the Team Explorer in MS Project. After ending the project schedule, the manager updates the database of Team Foundation Server and the defined tasks in the schedule are converted in work items. These work items are assigned to their respective resources automatically.

le <u>E</u> d	lit	√iew I	nsert F <u>o</u> rmat <u>T</u> ools <u>P</u> roject <u>R</u> eport <u>C</u> ollaborate Te <u>a</u> m <u>V</u>	vindow <u>H</u> elp				Type a	question	for help 🛛 👻
<u>;</u> 🗐	1				💠 💻 <u>S</u> how	/ + Arial	- 8	- B I	<u>u</u> 7:	
oose Te	eam F	Project	Get Work Items Publish 😨 Refresh 🛛 🖣 Links and Attachm	ients						
	0	Work	Publish Changes	Duration	Start	Finish	Predecessors	Resource	Area	Jun 17, '
1	-	Rentio	Meu Piloto	18.25 days?	Mon 6/18/07	Thu 7/12/07		Indifies		
2		2	Elicitação de reguisitos	11 days	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 7/2/07			Î	l č=
3		18	Primeira reunião de seleção de fornecedores de requisitos	4 hrs	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07				
4		19	Segunda reunião de elicitação de requisitos	4 hrs	Mon 6/25/07	Mon 6/25/07	3			
5		20	Terceira reunião de elicitação de requisitos	2 hrs	Wed 6/27/07	Wed 6/27/07	4		1	
6	-	21	Quarta reunião de elicitação de requisitos	2 hrs	Mon 7/2/07	Mon 7/2/07	5			
7				1 day	Mon 7/2/07	Mon 7/2/07			1	
8		22	🗆 Documento de Requisitos	4.25 days	Wed 6/27/07	Tue 7/3/07				
9			Elaboração Documento de Requisitos	24 hrs	Wed 6/27/07	Mon 7/2/07	5		1	
10		23	Avaliação do Documento de Requisitos	6 hrs	Mon 7/2/07	Mon 7/2/07	9		1	
11		24	Aprovação do Documento de Requisitos pelo Cliente	4 hrs	Tue 7/3/07	Tue 7/3/07	10			
12				1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07			1	
13		25	🖃 Planejamento	6.75 days	Tue 7/3/07	Thu 7/12/07			l.	
14		26	Criação da infra-estrutura do Projeto	16 hrs	Tue 7/3/07	Thu 7/5/07	11			
15		27	Elaboração do Plano de Gerenciamento do Projeto	40 hrs	Tue 7/3/07	Tue 7/10/07	11		1	
16		28	Avaliação do Plano de Gerenciamento do Projeto	8 hrs	Tue 7/10/07	Wed 7/11/07	15			
17		29	Aprovação do Plano de Gerenciamento do Projeto pelo Clier	4 hrs	VVed 7/11/07	VVed 7/11/07	16		î.	
18		30	Reunião de divulgação do Plano com os envolvidos	2 hrs	Thu 7/12/07	Thu 7/12/07	17		1	
19				1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07				
20			🗄 Desenvolvimento	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07			1	
21			🖃 Release 01	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07			Į.	
22			🖂 [RF001] Requisito 001	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07				
23			Análise & Projeto	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07			1	
24			Codificação	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07				
25			Realização de Testes Unitários	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07			1	
26			🖃 [RF002] Requisito 002	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07			1	
27		17	Análise & Projeto	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07				
, 28			Codificação	1 dav?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07				

Figure 11 – Team Explorer in MS Project. The "Publish" button allows update to the Team Foundation Server.

Table 22 –	VSTS X PP -	- SP 1.3 Define	Project Lif	e Cycle.
			,	2

Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Define Project Life Cycle
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)
 Project Plan;
 Software development process.

Used tools	Found problems			
MS Office Word	None			
Solution proposed with VSTS				
The project life cycle is predetermined by the software development process of the				
organization. This life cycle is described in Project Plan.				
One of the future works of this graduation work is to define inside of VSTS a template with				
the project life cycle.				

Table 23 - VSTS X PP - SP 1.4 Determine Estimates of Effort and Cost.

Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Determine Estimates	of Effort and Cost	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Effort Estimate Spreadsheet; 		
 Cost Estimate Spreadsheet; 		
 Project Schedule; 		
 Project Plan. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Excel	None	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Project	Happening the same problem mentioned in	
	previous sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish	
	Estimates of Work Product and Task	
	Attributes.	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
For this specific practice, VSTS offers the same solution that in SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of		
Work Product and Task Attributes.		

Specific Goal: SG 2 – Develop a Project Plan

Table 24 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.1 Establish the Budget and Schedule.

Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Establish the Budget	and Schedule
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	
 Project Schedule; 	
 Quality Team Schedule; 	
 Test Team Schedule; 	
 Project Budget Spreadsheet; 	
 Project Plan. 	
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Project	Happening the same problem mentioned in
	previous sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish
	Estimates of Work Product and Task
	Attributes.
MS Office Excel	None
MS Office Word	None
Solution proposed with VSTS	
VSTS doesn't give support to definition of cost	ts and budget of the project, however all of the

work products generated by the project are controlled by a control version system: Team Foundation Version Control.

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Identify Project Risks	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	
 Project Risks Spreadsheet; 	
 Project Plan. 	
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Excel	The project risks are listed in a spreadsheet; however they don't have integration with the tool of project management. Therefore, whenever the project is accompanied, it's necessary open the spreadsheet of risks to verify the project risks.
MS Office Word	None

Solution proposed with VSTS

The Visual Studio Team System offers a communication between MS Excel and Team Foundation Server.

This communication is made in the following way: after registering resources in the team project, the project manager elaborates the risks spreadsheet and defines the responsible resources for each one. The manager doesn't need have the Visual Studio installed in his machine, just the Team Explore in MS Excel.

After end the list of risks, the manager updates the database of Team Foundation Server and the defined risks are converted in work items of type "Risk" and they are attributed to their respective resources automatically.

The monitoring of the risks can be made in Excel and updated for Team Foundation Server. All team members will have access to the updated risks.

Graduation Work

version 01.00

8/22/2007

0		- (°±) ∓		Pasta1 - Microsoft Excel Ferramentas de Tabela				- 🗆 X			
CE	Início	Inserir La	yout da Página	Fórmulas	Dados	Revisão	Exibição	Suplementos	Design		🧿 – 🖷 🗙
	Team - 刘 New List 🍈 Get Work Item, 🐴 Publish 🛃 Refresh 💱 Configure List 🖥 Choose Columns 🖉 Links and Attachments										
	Team Project	Process Guidance									
	Team System	Help									
	Comando	is de Menu				Barras de	Ferramentas P	ersonalizadas			
	E4	• (0	<i>f</i> _x 3								*
	A	В		С	D		E	F	G	Н	1
1	Project: Tea	amProject Ser	ver: RALCHORM	NE Query: F	Risks						
2	ID 💌	Iteration Path	▼ State	× 355	igned To	💌 Pric	sity 👻	Probability	 Severity 	💌 TILLE 🔍 💌	
3		1	Active	Car	los Eduardo)			1 Low	Hardware unavailable	
4		2	Propo	sed Mar	ria Julia			3	1 High	Innovation project	
5		1									
6											
/											
9											
10											
11											
12											
13											
14											
15											
16											
1/											
19											
20											
21											
22											
23											
14 4	Plant	L / Plan2 / Plan3	/82/	<u>.</u>				4			× 1
Pro	nto									100% 🕞	•

Figure 12 – Excel with a list of project risks and Team Explorer to update the database of Team Foundation Server.

🗱 Risks [Results] - Microsoft Visual Studio	×
Eile Edit View Project Build Team Iools Test Window Community Help	
1 - -	** 7
Risks [Results] Risks [Results] Start Page YEA Model Views Y Test Manager Y Source Control Explorer 🔹 😽 🗙	
🖞 Query Results: 2 results found (1 currently selected).	Solu
🦉 🎜 ID 🔺 Iteration Path State Assigned To Priority Prob Seventy Title	Lion
H TeamTest Proposed Carlos Edu 3 80 Low Unknown technology Tagm Image: my rayones Q 4 TasmTest Proposed Dedto leits 3 45 Low Hardwase constraints Image: my rayones	Expl
Work Items	orer
Del 43 Velenee behaden Del 43 Velenee behaden	
Risk +/ : Unknown technology - 🔂 All My Team Project Work Items	lass
Title: Unknown technology Probability: 30	View
Classification Blocked Work Items	
Area path: TeamTest	Test
A Reration path: TeamTest	Viev
Development Tasks	<u>_</u>
status	
Assigned to: Carlos Eduardo My Work Remis	
Priority: 3 State: Proposed State: Resolved Bugs	
Severity: Low Reason: New Bisks	
Description Melantical Castingness Plan Links Athenticate Description	
Degradun:	
Source Control	
E Output B Pending Changes	

Figure 13 - The risk published from Excel and presented in VSTS.

Table 26 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.3 Plan for Data Management.

Specific Practice: SP 2.3 Plan for Data Management		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Configuration Management Guide; 		
 Standardization document; 		
 Project Plan. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word None		
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The Plan for Data Management is made with MS Word.		

Table 27 – VSTS X PP – SP 2.4 Plan for Project Resources.

Specific Practice: SP 2.4 Plan for Project Reso	urces		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Project Plan; 			
 Project Schedule; 			
 Quality Team Schedule; 			
 Test Team Schedule; 			
 Test environment specification. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word	None		
MS Office Excel	None		
MS Office Project	None		
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The integration between MS Project and the Team Foundation Server allows that the defined			
tasks in the schedule are seen and updated for the members of the project without need to			
have access to the MS project, just through Visual Studio or Team Explorer.			

Table 28 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.5 Plan for Needed Knowledge and Skills.

Specific Practice: SP 2.5 Plan for Needed Knowledge and Skills			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Document of collaborators' profiles; 			
 Project Plan; 			
 Project Schedule. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
HTML Editor (Published list of staffing	None		
requirements)			
MS Office Word	None		
MS Office Project None			
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The tools and the existent process in the organization to plan for needed knowledge and			
skills are enough.			

Table 29 - VSTS X PP - SP 2.6 Plan Stakeholder Involvement.

Specific Practice: SP 2.6 Plan Stakeholder InvolvementPractice Implementation Indicator (PII)

Graduation Work

and Task Attributes.

 Project Plan; 		
 Project Schedule. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Project	Happening the same problem mentioned in previous sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of Work Product and Task Attributes.	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The solution proposed by VSTS is the same of SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of Work Product		

Table 30 –	VSTS X PP -	SP 2.7	Establish	the Pro	iect Plan.
I abic 50	VOIDAII	01 4.7	Lotabilion	the 110	jeet I lall.

Specific Practice: SP 2.7 Establish the Project	Plan		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Project Plan; 			
 Project Schedule. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word	None		
MS Office Project	Happening the same problem mentioned in previous sub-practice SP 1.2 Establish Estimates of Work Product and Task		
Attributes.			
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The solution proposed by VSTS for the elaboration of Project Schedule is the same of SP 1.2			
Establish Estimates of Work Product and Task Attributes.			

Specific Goal: SG 3 - Obtain Commitment to the Plan

Table 31 - VSTS X PP - SP 3.1 Review Plans That Affect the Project.

Specific Practice: SP 3.1 Review Plans That Affect the Project			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Checklist of noncompliance in use case; 			
 Checklist of noncompliance in requirements; 			
Requirements consistence checklist;			
 Corrective actions. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Excel	There isn't integration between		
	noncompliance registered in checklists and		
	Mantis (corrective actions).		
Mantis Bugtracking	The same problem mentioned earlier.		
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The solution for that specific practice is the sar	ne idea presented for SP 1.1 Obtain an		

The solution for that specific practice is the same idea presented for *SP* 1.1 *Obtain an Understanding of Requirements* of process area "Requirements Management". VSTS offers customization of their work items. Is possible create a work item to represent the noncompliance found in plans that affect the project.

The responsible for analyses the found noncompliance doesn't need have the Visual Studio installed in his machine to report the noncompliance. Through the excel integrated with the

Team System, the analyst verifies the inconsistencies of the plans that affect the project and through Team Explorer he sends these information to the Team Foundation Server in the database SQL Server 2005.

The resources involved in the resolution of the noncompliance will receive a work item with the task to be accomplished.

Like this, the checklist of noncompliance could be reported through work items and directly attributed to the responsible for analyzing that noncompliance.

Table 32 – VSTS X PP – SP 3.2 Reconcile Work and Resource Levels.

Specific Practice: SP 3.2 Reconcile Work and Resource Levels			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director); 			
• Viability analysis;			
 Revised schedules; 			
 Revised requirements document. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Project	None		
MS Office Word None			
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The revision of the schedules is usually made by the project manager with the MS Project			
and undered through Team Explorer in Team Equindation Server. The other artifacts			

and updated through Team Explorer in Team Foundation Server. The other artifacts produced in this specific practice are maintained in Team Foundation Version Control. The last one will be explained better in the process area Configuration Management.

Table 33 – VSTS X PP – SP 3.3 Obtain Plan Commitment.

Specific Practice: SP 3.3 Obtain Plan Commitment			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Communication; 			
 Meeting record; 			
 Project Plan approved. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word	None		
MS Office Outlook None			
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The process used in the organization for the commitment plan assists the needs of the			
project.	-		

Process Area: Project Monitoring and Control

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Monitor Project Against Plan

Table 34 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.1 Monitor Project Plan Parameters.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Monitor Project Plan Parameters
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director);
 Project Plan;
 Project Schedule;
 Project Risks Spreadsheet;
 Project Costs Spreadsheet.

Graduation Work

Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Project	None
MS Office Word	None
MS Office Excel	None

Solution proposed with VSTS

The Project Schedule and the Project Risks Spreadsheet can be monitored and updated from the MS Project or MS Excel. These tools can be connected with Team Foundation Server through Team Explorer. Therefore, the user doesn't need to have the whole Team System suite of tools installed in his or her machine.

Project monitoring can also be accomplished through Project Portal in Sharepoint, created when the project is conceived in the Visual Studio.

In the Portal it's possible to determine all documents that will be made available even for the customer, such as managerial reports, project progress and communication with the project team.

New documents, like meeting records, can be inserted through Sharepoint and updated too. The portal access permissions for the project members are made in agreement with the policies of the company.

The other artifacts are maintained under the version control system – Team Foundation Version Control, that will be seen in details in the Configuration Management process area.

Table 35 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.2 Monitor Commitments.

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Monitor Commitments			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director); 			
 Project Plan. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word None			
MS Office Outlook None			
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The way used in the organization attends the specific practice and the need of it.			
The commitments are monitored in agreement with the Project Plan during attendance			
meetings registered in record meeting.			

Table 36 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.3 Monitor Project Risks.

Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Monitor Project Risks			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director); 			
 Project Risks Spreadsheet. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word	None		
MS Office Excel The project risks aren't in a tool.			
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The risks can be monitored starting from an Excel spreadsheet during the attendance			
meetings of the project.			

The integration between Team Foundation Server and Excel allows monitoring the risks registered for the project through Team Explorer in Excel. They can be updated and published again for the rest of the project team.

Table 37 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.4 Monitor Data Management.

Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Monitor Data Management			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director); 			
 Configuration Management Guide; 			
Project Plan.			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word None			
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The way used in the organization attends the specific practice and the need of it.			
The data management is monitored in agreement with the Project Plan during attendance			

meetings registered in record meeting.

Table 38 - VSTS X PMC - SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Involvement.

Specific Practice: SP 1.5 Monitor Stakeholder Involvement			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the opening of the second s	lirector);		
 Project Schedule; 			
 Issues in Change request tool. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word	None		
MS Office Project None			
Mantis Bugtracking The issues registered by stakeholders in			
	Mantis don't have integration with		
	management tools (e-mail, for example).		
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The stakeholder involvement is monitored through meetings and registered in meeting			

record.

Another form to monitor the stakeholder involvement is through the change request system. As it was mentioned in specific practice of the Planning process area, SP1.3 Manage Requirements Change, can be used the TeamPlain. It allows anybody report issues, bugs and change requests through web application. The TeamPlain is connected to Team Foundation Server and report the work items for the project.

This tool serves as interface between the customer and the project team.

Graduation Work

version 01.00

8/22/2007



Figure 14 - A new work item created in TeamPlain.

Table 39 –	VSTS X PMC -	SP 1.6 Conduct	Progress Reviews.
i ubic 05	voro xrime	or no conduct	inogress here is

Specific Practice: SP 1.6 Conduct Progress Reviews			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the 	director) of progress reviews;		
 Corrective actions; 			
 Project Plan; 			
 Project Schedule; 			
 Measurement spreadsheets. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Word	None		
MS Office Project	None		
MS Office Excel	To supply the measurements reports, the		
	spreadsheet needs to be fed manually with		
	data to generate the managerial reports. This		
	work is very expensive for the involved		
	teams: project team, quality team and test		
	team.		
Mantis bugtracking	The corrective actions identified during the		
	progress reviews of the project are registered		
	and monitored in Mantis. However those		
	corrective actions also enter in the		
	managerial reports and they need to be		
	collected in the mantis and fed in the		
	measurement spreadsheets.		
Solution proposed with VSTS			

CIn/UFPE

To conduct rightly the revision of the project it's necessary to have in hands managerial tools that give support to decisions and aid in the corrective actions.

Through Team Foundation Server it's possible to extract information of the project from SQL Server in format of managerial reports. SQL Server acts as an OLAP³⁸ tool for generation of those reports using Reporting Services.

Visual Studio Team System offers some report templates that involve: Project Velocity, Quality Indicators, Unplanned Work, Bug Rates, Builds, Remaining Work and other. Besides, Team System allows the customization of reports to assist the specific needs of the

Besides, Team System allows the customization of reports to assist the specific needs of the organization.

Therefore, the reports can be generated when necessary without great costs and it's easier to conduct project reviews.



Figure 15 - Remaining work report.

Table 40 –	VSTS X PM	C - SP 1.7	Conduct M	lilestones l	Reviews.

Specific Practice: SP 1.7 Conduct Milestones Reviews		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the director) of milestones reviews; 		
 Corrective actions; 		
 Project Plan; 		
 Project Schedule; 		
 Project Risks Spreadsheet. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Project	None	
MS Office Excel	The project risks aren't in a tool integrated	

³⁸ OLAP – Online Analytical Processing. Available at: <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Online_analytical_processing</u>. Site visited in: 08/08/2007.

٦

	with a tool of management project.
Mantis bugtracking	The corrective actions identified during the
	milestones reviews should be registered and
	monitored. In mantis there isn't integration
	with a tool of project management.
Colution managed with VCTC	

Solution proposed with VSTS

Some of the necessary tools to conduct milestones reviews are the project schedule and the spreadsheet of project risks.

As it was already mentioned previously, both artifacts can be revised through independent tools of Team System, such as MS Project and MS Excel. However, these tools should be linked to Team Foundation Server by Team Explorer.

The corrective actions identified during milestones review can be reported through the Visual Studio or TeamPlain, already shown previously.

Specific Goal: SG 2 – Manage Corrective Action to Closure

Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Analyze Issues		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
• Meeting record (daily, weekly and with the	director) with significant deviations;	
 Issues in Change request tool; 		
 Project Plan. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
Mantis Bugtracking	The issues of significant deviations are registered in Mantis and there isn't integration between the corrective action and the responsible for it. In other words, there isn't a mechanism in the tool that attributes a task automatically to the resource allocated for it.	
MS Office Word	None. In this case, the project plan to guide what type of corrective action will be taken.	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The Visual Studio Team System has work items. Some of them are predefined and other the		
user can create inside of the tool. One of those work items is classified as "issue". For this		
specific practice, the issues are registered and stored in Team Foundation Server and they		
can be analyzed through a spreadsheet excel or even of a report configured by the manager		

Table 41 – VSTS X PMC – SP 2.1 Analyze Issues.

Table 42 - VSTS X PMC - SP 2.2 Take Corrective Action.

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Take Corrective Action	
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	
 Corrective Actions; 	
 Project Plan; 	
 User Guide of Corrective Actions System. 	
Used tools	Found problems
Mantis Bugtracking	The corrective actions are registered in
	Mantis and there isn't integration between
	the corrective action and the responsible for
	it. In other words, there isn't a mechanism in

	the tool that attributes a task automatically	
	to the resource allocated for this.	
MS Office Word	None. In this case, the project plan is to	
	guide what type of corrective action will be	
	taken.	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
Nowadays, the organization uses a corrective actions attendance system that works inside of		
Mantis. That system, however, doesn't have integration to inform a certain action was taken.		
Besides, the report generated by this tool doesn't assist the real needs of the organization.		

Table 43 - `	VSTS X PMC -	SP 2.3 Manage	Corrective Action.
--------------	--------------	---------------	--------------------

Specific Practice: SP 2.3 Manage Corrective Action		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Report of project indicators; 		
 Corrective Actions. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
Mantis Bugtracking	The tool where is made the monitoring of	
	corrective actions is Mantis.	
MS Office Word	The report of indicators shows the status of	
	the corrective actions of a certain project. It's	
	made manually. Integration that allows the	
report generation and graphs doesn't exist.		
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The attendance of the corrective actions can be made by any tools through Team Explorer.		
With Reporting Services several types of reports can be generated to turn more effective the		
attendance and analysis of corrective actions		

Process Area: Measurement and Analysis

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Align Measurement and Analysis Activities

Table 44 – VSTS X MA – SP 1.1 Establish Measurement Objectives.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Establish Measurement Objectives		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Measurement and Analysis Guide; 		
 Measurement and Analysis Process. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The measurements objectives are documented in a measurement and analysis guide and in		
the software development process of the organization.		

VSTS doesn't have an active role in this case.

Table 45 - VSTS X MA - SP 1.2 Specify Measures.

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Specify Measures		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Measurement and Analysis Guide; 		
 Measurement and Analysis Process; 		
 Project Plan. 		
Used tools	Found problems	

Graduation Work	version 01.00	8/22/2007
MS Office Word	None	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The measures are specified in the Measurements and Analysis Guide. In this guide, are		
defined all the base measures, derived measures and indicators established by the		
organization. So, the project manager selects the indicators that will be measured for the		
project and put in on the Project Plan.		
VSTS doesn't have an active role in this case.		

Table 46 - VSTS X MA - SP 1.3 Specify Data Collection and Storage Procedures.

Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Specify Data Collection and Storage Procedures		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Measurement and Analysis Guide; 		
 Measurement and Analysis Process; 		
 Project Plan; 		
 Configuration Plan. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The measures are specified in the Measurements and Analysis Guide. In this guide, for each		
indicator, it presents the collection form and storage procedures of the data. So, the project		

manager selects the indicators that will be measured for the project and put in on the Project Plan. The Configuration Plan too has information about data collection and storage procedures.

VSTS doesn't have an active role in this case.

Table 47 - VSTS X MA - SP 1.4 Specify Analysis Procedures.

Specific Practice: SP 1.4 Specify Analysis Procedures		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Measurement and Analysis Guide; 		
 Measurement and Analysis Process; 		
 Project Plan; 		
 Configuration Plan. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
In the Measurements and Analysis Guide, for each indicator there is an analysis procedure		
with the objective to determine what kind of decision will be taken.		
VSTS doesn't have an active role in this case.		

Specific Goal: SG 2 – Provide Measurement Results

Table 48 - VSTS X MA - SP 2.1 Collect Measurement Data.

Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Collect Measurement Data		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Project Measurement Spreadsheet; 		
 PPQA Measurement Spreadsheet; 		
 Tests Measurement Spreadsheet. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
Hours Database of the Project	Database is not connected with measurement	
	spreadsheet.	

	It's necessary to collect the data manually
	directly of the base and to feed the
	measurement spreadsheet.
MS Office Project	The planned activities (including effort,
	milestones, requirements volatility) are
	collected manually from project schedule
	and fed in the measurement spreadsheet.
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	Mantis is used to collect noncompliance
	registered during the process and product
	audits.
	Mantis doesn't generate noncompliance
	report; they are collected manually and fed
	in the measurement spreadsheet.

Solution proposed with VSTS

The work items of Visual Studio Team System have fields for the information storage along the project. These data are stored in SQL Server. Those data can be collected at any moment during the project and presented in reports through the Reporting Services.

Therefore, the updating of the work items allows the data to concentrate on SQL Server base from where are extracted the metrics of the project. It's not more necessary store those data in spreadsheets.

So, it's not necessary the replication of data, they are developing along the project.

The Visual Studio Team System is widely customizable. It allows create new types of work items in agreement with the project need. In the same way, other types of reports can be created to represent the need of the organization.

It's not the objective of this work discuss the customization of work items and reports, however it's treated of a possible theme for future works.



Figure 16 – Bug rates report.

Table 49 - VSTS X MA - SP 2.2 Analyze Measurement Data.

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Analyze Measurement Data			
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)			
 Project Indicators Report; 			
 Measurement and Analysis Guide. 			
Used tools	Found problems		
MS Office Excel	There isn't a connection between		
	measurement spreadsheets generated and		
	the Indicators Report. The report is		
	generated manually with obtained		
	information from measurement		
	spreadsheets.		
Solution proposed with VSTS			
As it was shown in the previous table, the VSTS generates reports from the data stored in			
SQL Server. These reports can be accompanied of other important information for the			
organization related to the project.			

Table 50 – VSTS X MA – SP 2.3 Store Data and Results.

Specific Practice: SP 2.3 Store Data and Results		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Project Measurement Spreadsheet; 		
 PPQA Measurement Spreadsheet; 		
 Tests Measurement Spreadsheet; 		
 Project Indicators Report. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
CVS	Data and Results are stored in project	
	repository (CVS), but there isn't an unified	
	system such as a database that stores these	
	information and allows to the organization	
	seek in just one system for historical data of	
	the company.	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The project data are stored in SQL Server. They can be consulted at any moment, serving as		

The project data are stored in SQL Server. They can be consulted at any moment, serving as historical data for the project.

The storage of project data in a base as SQL Server allows larger safety and structuring of those data for subsequent use. At any moment, new reports can be generated on the stored data.

The reports generated are stored in agreement to the Configuration Management Guide. The version control tool used is Team Foundation Version Control integrated with VSTS. This tool will be presented in the process area Configuration Management.

Specific Practice: SP 2.4 Communicate Results	3
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	
 Measurement and Analysis Guide; 	
 Communication (e-mail, meeting record). 	
Used tools	Found problems
MS Office Outlook	An e-mail is sent for all involved in the
	project containing the indicators report
	elaborated in the Measurement and Analysis

Table 51 - VSTS X MA - SP 2.4 Communicate Results.

	process.		
	There isn't integration between the		
	automatic elaboration of that report and the		
	propagation of the results. The e-mail is sent		
	manually to each one of those involved.		
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The communication of the measurements results can be made through the project portal			
created in Sharepoint in the beginning of the project.			

The same report generated from VSTS is made available in the project portal. Through the project portal, the stakeholders can see the reports of the accomplished measurements and also other documents that interest them.

🦉 R	eport Ma	anager ·	- Microsoft Internet Explorer				_ 8 ×
Eile	Edit	<u>⊻</u> iew F	- <u>a</u> vorites <u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp				
🕝 В	iack 🔻 🌔) - 🛛) 😰 🐔 🔎 Search 🛭 👷 Favorites 🛛 🧔 🗸 🦕 厘	- 🗔 🕼 📖			
A <u>d</u> dr	ess 🙆 l	http://ral	chorne/Reports/Pages/Folder.aspx?ItemPath=%2fTeamTest&V	'iewMode=Detail			💌 🄁 Go
		501.5	erver Penarting Services			Home My Subscriptions Sit	e Settings Help 🔺
	E.	Home	>			Search for:	Go
	231	Tear	nTest			1	
Con	itents	Proper	ties				
×	Delete	: 🖆 (Move 齸 New Folder – 🎨 New Data Source –	🔊 Upload File	🔝 Report Builder		📕 Hide Details
	Edit	Туре	Name∔	Description	Modified Date	Modified By	When Run
	1	1	Actual Quality vs Planned Velocity		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	1	Bug Rates		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	E	Bugs by Priority		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	*		Bugs Found Without Corresponding Tests		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Builds		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Issues and Blocked Work Items		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Load Test Detail		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	P	1	Load Test Summary		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Project Velocity		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Quality Indicators		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		<u>Reactivations</u>		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Regressions		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Related Work Items		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	E	Remaining Work		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	*	E	<u>Requirement Details</u>		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Requirements Test History and Overview		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Tests Failing Without Active Bugs		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Tests Passing With Active Bugs		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	*		<u>Triage</u>		6/17/2007 2:39 PM	RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	~	F	Unnlanned Work		6/17/2007 2-30 DM	DALCHODNE\Administrator	<u> </u>
e							Local intranet

Figure 17 – Reports available through Sharepoint.

Process Area: Process and Product Quality Assurance

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Objectively Evaluate Processes and Work Products

Table 52 - VSTS X PPQA - SP 1.1 Objectively Evaluate Process.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Objectively Evaluate Process		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Process Evaluation Checklist; 		
 Corrective actions; 		
 Corrective action and noncompliance report. 		
Used tools	Found problems	

MS Office Excel	Tool used to record noncompliance		
	identified during process audits.		
	The spreadsheet is also used to generate		
	report of corrective action and		
	noncompliance. Once again it happen		
	duplication of information and rework when		
	data are collected starting from the		
	registrations in Mantis for the report.		
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The noncompliance are recorded in Mantis		
	so that it's possible the subsequent collection		
	of data for the measurements of PPQA.		
	There isn't integration between the Checklist		
	of Process Evaluation and Mantis		
	Bugtracking. It causes reworking and		
	duplication of information.		
Solution proposed with VSTS			
The Checklist of Process Evaluation continues being used to guide the SQA.			

For the process evaluation, a specific type of work item can be created with the fields requested for that evaluation type.

However, the registration of the noncompliance and found observations are made directly in VSTS or in TeamPlain (already shown previously). So, it's not necessary that the SQA has the VSTS installed in her or his machine. He/she just needs to have the Team Explorer or the web application TeamPlain.

That information is stored in the SQL server and recovered to generate quality metrics for the project.

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Objectively Evaluate Work Products and Services		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
Checklist of Product Evaluation;		
 Corrective actions; 		
 Report Corrective action and noncompliance 	e report.	
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Excel	Tool used to record noncompliance	
	identified during product audits.	
	The spreadsheet is also used to generate	
	reports of noncompliance and corrective	
	actions. Once again it happen duplication of	
	information and rework when data are	
collected starting from the registrations in		
	Mantis for the report.	
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The noncompliance are recorded in Mantis	
	so that it's possible the subsequent collection	
	of data for the measurements of PPQA.	
	There isn't integration between the Checklist	
	of Product Evaluation and Mantis	
	Bugtracking. It causes reworking and	
	duplication of information.	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
For the product evaluation, the same idea that process evaluation.		

Table 53 - VSTS X PPQA - SP 1.2 Objectively Evaluate Work Products and Services.

Specific Goal: SG 2 – Provide Objective Insight

Table 54 – VSTS X PPQA – SP 2.1 Communicate and Ensure Resolution of Noncompliance Issues.

Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Communicate and Ensure Resolution of Noncompliance Issues				
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)				
 Corrective actions; 				
 Quality Plan; 				
 Project Plan; 				
 Project Indicators Report. 				
Used tools	Found problems			
MS Office Word	The escalate policy of noncompliance is documented in Project Plan and Quality Plan.			
	Results of audits are documented in Project Indicators Report and the corrective actions associated are in Project Plan.			
Results of audits are documented in Project Indicators Report and the corrective actions associated are in Project Plan.				
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool) Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool) Mantis where is possible monitoring there and track to resolution. Monitoring noncompliance is hard becau there isn't a system that alerts open noncompliance issues.				
Solution proposed with VSTS				
The noncompliance registered in VSTS as a work item is assigned to responsible to resolve the problem. These work items are monitored by the quality team with the objective to ensure the resolution of noncompliance issues. Through escalate policy documented in Project Plan, is possible to assign work items to other project members				

Table 55 - VSTS X PPQA - SP 2.1 Establish Records.

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Establish Records		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Product/Process Evaluation Checklist; 		
 Corrective actions; 		
 Corrective action and noncompliance report 		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Excel	Tool used to record identified	
	noncompliance during product audits.	
	The spreadsheet is also used to generate	
	reports of noncompliance and corrective	
	actions. Once again it happen duplication of	
	information and rework when data are	
	collected starting from the registrations in	
	Mantis for the report.	
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The noncompliance are recorded in Mantis	
	so that it's possible the subsequent collection	
	of data for the PPQA measurements.	

	There isn't integration between the Checklist
	of Product Evaluation and Mantis
	Bugtracking. It causes reworking and
	duplication of information.
CVS	CVS maintain records in the project
	repository. Some of these records are
	duplicated in other tools such as Mantis.
Solution proposed with VSTS	

All noncompliance registered in VSTS as work item are stored in SQL Server. Using Reporting Services is possible generate reports about corrective actions and noncompliance situation. These reports are available in Project Portal through the Sharepoint to communicate the results of noncompliance project.

Process Area: Configuration Management

Specific Goal: SG 1 – Establish Baselines

Table 56 - VSTS X CM - SP 1.1 Identify Configuration Items.

Specific Practice: SP 1.1 Identify Configuration Items		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Configuration Management Guide; 		
 Project Plan; 		
Standardization Document – This document has patterns adopted by organization related		
with names of documents, structure of the project repository.		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The configuration items are identified in Project Plan in agreement to the Configuration		
Management Guide and Standardization Document of the organization.		

Table 57 - VSTS X CM -	SP 1.2 Establish a	Configuration	Management Sy	stem.
		0	0 1	

Specific Practice: SP 1.2 Establish a Configuration Management System		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
Configuration Management Guide;		
 Closing baseline spreadsheet; 		
Change requests;		
Recovery disaster document.		
Used tools	Found problems	
MS Office Word	None	
MS Office Excel	The configuration items are in a spreadsheet	
	called Closing baseline spreadsheet;	
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	There isn't integration among Closing	
	baseline spreadsheet, Mantis and CVS.	
CVS	The same problem mentioned earlier.	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The Visual Studio Team System has a version control system called Team Foundation		
Version Control. The Version Control has a back end SQL Server. It handles tasks such as		
code branching and merging. It also includes new features such as code shelving, which		

code branching and merging. It also includes new features such as code shelving, which allows developers to place their unfinished code in the repository without actually checking it in. It also provides different types of locks when checking out files from version control. You can decide to not lock the code at all, allow other to check out code but not check in code, or lock other developers from even checking out the code at all.

One of the major features of Team Foundation Server and Team System is that it allows the creation of version-control check-in policies. These policies can warn developers if they are trying to check in code that violates some stated policy. This policies can be defined by an administrator and include roles such as the following:

- The source code must have been reviewed by a senior developer;
- Unit tests most have covered more than 80 percent of the code;
- There are no violations of the corporate naming conventions guidelines;³⁹
- The source code must have been compiled.

Table 58 – VSTS X CM – SP 1.3 Create or Release Baselines.

Specific Practice: SP 1.3 Create or Release Baselines		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
 Issue in Change request tool; 		
 Closing baseline spreadsheet; 		
ement system.		
and problems		
ere isn't integration among Closing		
eline spreadsheet, Mantis and CVS.		
e configuration items are in a spreadsheet		
l don't have integration with change		
uest tool (Mantis).		
ere isn't integration between Mantis and		
S to make the current set of baselines		
dily available.		
Solution proposed with VSTS		
The Project Manager can use TeamPlain to request the creation or release a baseline. This		
request will be done through a work item assigned to the Configuration Manager. Using		
Visual Studio the Configuration Manager creates the baseline applying a label and updates		
the work item status.		

Specific Goal: SG 2 - Track and Control Changes

Table 59 - VSTS X CM - SP 2.1 Track Change Requests.

Specific Practice: SP 2.1 Track Changes Requests		
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)		
Change requests in Mantis;		
 Release Notes document. 		
Used tools	Found problems	
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	None	
MS Office Word	None	
Solution proposed with VSTS		
In Visual Studio Team System there is a work item called "change request". Those requests		
can be accomplished by the own Visual Studio, by Team Explorer (in case the user doesn't		
have the Visual Studio installed) or even for TeamPlain (in the case of request done by the		
customer, for example).		

³⁹ HUNDHAUSEN, R. Working with Microsoft Visual Studio 2005 Team System, Microsoft Press, 2006, page 131.
The work item is stored in Team Foundation Server. It can be analyzed with any of the tools mentioned.

Every work item created in Visual Studio has a unique identifier. So, it can be tracked until its closing.

ark 🔹 🔿 🖌 💽 💽 🚫 🔎 Sear	th 💠 Favorites 🙍 🙆 🗸 🐰 🕡 🖌 🥅 🕷	
ess i http://raichorne:82/newworkite	n.aspx?pid=1&wit=Bug	
p teamplain		
Web Access for Team System	Home Work Items Reports Documents Source	
roject: TeamTest	New Work Item 💌 🖳 Save	Go #
arch	New Bug	🚷 <u>State Diagra</u>
	Title: Access denied in form insert client	
here are no recent items.	Classification	
	Area path: TeamTest	•
ly Queries MORE >	Iteration TeamTest	
here are no recent items.	path:	
eam Queries MORE >	Status	
Active Burgs	Assigned to: Joao Mendes 💌 Blocked: No	
All My Team Project Work	Priority: 1 • State: Proposed	-
0 All Tasks 0 All Work Items	Severity: High Reason: New	•
Blocked Work Items	Triage: Pending	ade de
eports MORE >	Description Fix History Links Attachments Details	(d)
Regressions	Found-in	
Related Work Items	environment:	
B Reactivations Work Item with Tasks	How found:	
		×6 🗖
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Figure 18 - A bug registered from TeamPlain.

Table 60 - VSTS X CM - SP 2.2 Control Conf	iguration Item.
--	-----------------

Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Control Configuratio	Specific Practice: SP 2.2 Control Configurations Item					
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)						
 Issues in Change request tool; 	 Issues in Change request tool; 					
 Changes record in Mantis; 						
 Change request authorization. 						
Used tools	Found problems					
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	None.					
CVS	Today there aren't check-in/check-out					
	policies in the Control Version System to					
	correct change incorporation.					
Solution proposed with VSTS						
The accomplished change request is analyzed	with any of tools mentioned in the previous					
table. The CCB (Configuration Control Board)	⁴⁰ analyzes the request in agreement to the					

Configuration Management Plan of the project. So, if a change request is accepted, it's incorporated by the project.

The control configurations item, many times, is translated in check-in and check-out policies.

⁴⁰ Software Engineering Institute, Carnegie Mellon. CMMI Configuration Control Board. Available at: <u>http://www.sei.cmu.edu/cmmi/background/config-control-bd.html</u>. Site visited in: 08/18/2007.

These policies can be defined in Visual Studio Team System for the whole team project.

Source Control Settings - TeamTest Check-out Settings Check-in Policy Check-in Notes	<u>? ×</u>
Policy Type Description	<u>A</u> dd
Add Check-in Policy	<u>E</u> dit
	<u>R</u> emove
Code Analysis	En <u>a</u> ble
Work Items	Disable
Description Ensures that tests from specific test lists are successfully executed before checking in. OK Cancel	Cancel

Figure 19 – Adding check-in policy in the Project configuration.

Specific Goal: SG 3 – Establish Integrity

Table 61 – VSTS X CM – SP 3.1 Establish Configuration Management Records.

Specific Practice: SP 3.1 Establish Configurat	ion Management Records					
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)	Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)					
 Revision graph of configuration items; 						
 Log of configuration items in CVS; 						
 Issues in Change request tool; 						
 Release Notes document. 						
Used tools	Found problems					
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The configuration management records are					
	maintained in Mantis and also in the CVS,					
	happening duplication of information.					
MS Office Word	It's used to create Release Notes document to					
	send to the customer.					
CVS	CVS has a graph that shows revisions of					
	configuration items and stores logs. But it					
isn't integrated with Mantis.						
Solution proposed with VSTS						
The configuration management records are stored in Team Foundation Server under						

Version Control management or the Sharepoint website. All work items related with change requests can be quickly recovery.

An important record is the Release Notes document that shows the difference between successive baselines. This document can be found through the Project Portal and it's available for the customers, for example.

The newest baseline version is stored in the Version Control and the previous versions can be recovery to show the differences among them.



Figure 20 – Getting a specific version of a file in TFVC.

Specific Practice: SP 3.2 Perform Configurations Audits						
Practice Implementation Indicator (PII)						
 Closing baseline spreadsheet; 						
 Configuration audit checklist; 						
 Project Plan; 						
 Configuration management guide; 						
 Corrective actions. 						
Used tools	Found problems					
MS Office Excel	The noncompliance found during the					
	configuration audits are registered in					
	spreadsheet and replied manually as					
	corrective action in Mantis.					
Mantis Bugtracking (Change request tool)	The same problem mentioned earlier. It's					
	used to register the noncompliance and					

Table 62	- VSTS X CM -	SP 3.2 Perform	Configurations Audits.
----------	---------------	----------------	-------------------------------

	corrective actions.
MS Office Word	None. The Project Plan and Configuration
	Management Plan have information to
	confirm compliance with applicable
	configuration management standards and
	procedures.
Solution proposed with VSTS	

The Checklist of Configuration Audit continues being used to guide the Configuration Engineer.

For the configuration audit, a specific type of work item can be created with the fields requested for that evaluation type.

However, the registration of the noncompliance and found observations are made directly in VSTS or in TeamPlain (showed previously).

That information is stored in the SQL server and recovered to generate configuration metrics for the project.

5. Case Study

This chapter summarizes the results of a simulation that were made with data of a real organization whose characteristics have been presented along this work. This experiment aim to evaluate the effectiveness of the Visual Studio Team System usage in adherent organizations to the maturity model CMMI level 2.

The mainly goal is to show examples of usage of the tool through the functionalities presented in the previous chapters. At this simulation, the real project data used for it won't be exposing because it's private information of the organization. So, the data values presented in next section were modified.

The experiment has been executed with data from an ended project. Section 5.1 explains the scenario, the project phases and the main activities executed in the project. Section 5.2 lists the main points identified along the experiment and shows the obtained results.

5.1 Experiments

The experiment described in the next section included the execution of some phases of the software development life cycle of the organization. However, here it will just be shown the main activities that involve the use of Visual Studio Team System.

The software development process has 5 phases and 4 support areas in agreement with figure 5 of this document. The phases are: Planning, Development, Tests (it won't be covered in this document), Implantation and Closing. The support areas are: Project Monitoring and Control, Process and Product Quality Assurance, Configuration Management and

Measurements and Analysis. Every activity in this process supported by the Visual Studio according section 4 of this document will be shown here.

5.1.1 Experiment

Phase 1: Planning

Activity 1: Create the project repository

Using Team Explorer, the new Team Project is created selecting *MSF for CMMI Proccess Improvement – version 4.0* as the methodology. Version control is configured as well and the Project Portal is automatically created by Team Foundation Server. At this moment the Project Manager sends an e-mail to the entire team letting they know the URL to the Project Portal.

New Team Project on RALCHORNE	? ×
Select a Process Template	
The process template defines key aspects of how the team project is managed. The process tem may include work item types, work products, reports, queries, and process guidance for your tep project.	iplate am
Which process template should be used to create the team project?	
MSF for CMMI Process Improvement - v4.0	
The following describes the process template in more details	
Choose the MSF for CMMI Process Improvement process for projects with longer life cycles and require a record of decisions made. Choose MSF for CMMI Process Improvement over MSF for A Software Development, if your organization is undertaking a broad quality assurance and proce improvement initiative or your team needs the assistance of explicit process guidance rather that relying on tacit knowledge and experience.	that Agile ss an
< <u>P</u> revious <u>N</u> ext > <u>F</u> inish C	ancel

Figure 21 - Choosing the methodology for the new Team Project.

Activity 2: Elaborate the project schedule

The Project Manager uses the Microsoft Project to create the project schedule and each task of the schedule is a work item for Team Foundation Server. After ends the schedule, the Project Manager uses the "Publish" button to create the work item to each task in the schedule.

🗟 Microsoft	Proje	ect - Fir	nalGraduationProject.mpp				
E File Ed	lit	View	Insert Format Tools Project Report Collaborate Team V	Vindow Help			
	1.00		<u> </u>	D: A A	📥 📼 Shou	• Orial	- 8
				E . 4 . 4	<u>5</u> 104		• v
Choose T	eam P	Project	🎽 Get Work Items 👔 Publish 📳 Refresh 📗 Links and Attachm	nents 👳			
	0	Work Item ID	Title	Duration	Start	Finish	Predecessors
1	-		E Final Graduation Project	11 days?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 7/2/07	
2			Requirements Elicitation	11 days	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 7/2/07	
3		18	First meet to select requirements suppliers	4 hrs	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
4		19	Second meet of requirements elicitation	4 hrs	Mon 6/25/07	Mon 6/25/07	3
5		-		1 day	Mon 7/2/07	Mon 7/2/07	
6		22	🖃 Requirements Document	3.75 days	Mon 6/18/07	Thu 6/21/07	
7			Elaborate Document Requirements	24 hrs	Mon 6/18/07	Wed 6/20/07	
8	ŝ (23	Evaluate Document Requirements	6 hrs	Thu 6/21/07	Thu 6/21/07	7
9				1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
10		25	🗆 Planning	6 days	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/25/07	
+ 11		26	Create project infra-structure	16 hrs	Mon 6/18/07	Tue 6/19/07	
G 12		27	Elaborate Project Plan	40 hrs	Mon 6/18/07	Fri 6/22/07	
E 13		28	Evaluate Project Plan	8 hrs	Mon 6/25/07	Mon 6/25/07	12
eg 14				1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
တ် ၂၃			🗆 Development	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
3 16			🖻 Release 01	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
17			🖂 [RF001] Requirement 001	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
18			Project and Analysis	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
19			Code	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	
20			Unit Tests	1 day?	Mon 6/18/07	Mon 6/18/07	

Figure 22 – Project Schedule. The "Publish" button allows updating Team Foundation Server with the defined work items of the schedule.

Activity 3: Identify project risks

Using a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet, the Project Manager lists the risks. This spreadsheet is connected to Team Foundation Server, so each risk creates a risk work item in Team System. Each risk contains attributes such as the resource responsible for this risk.

Graduation Work

version 01.00

8/22/2007

Pastal - Microsoft Excel Ferramenta:								Ferramentas de Tabela		- 5	Þ X		
CE	Iníc	io	Inserir Lay	out da Pági	ina Fórm	iulas Dados	Revisão	Exibição	Suplementos	Design		🕜 – 🗖	x
	Team *			New I	List 🕺 Get V	Nork Items 🕆 Publ	lish 🛃 Ref	iresh 🔗 Confi	gure List 🏲 Choo	se Columns 🕘 Links and	Attachments		
	Team Project Process Guidance												
	Team Syst	em Helj	р										
	Coma	ndos de	e Menu				Barras de	e Ferramentas F	ersonalizadas				
	E4	1	• (0	f_{x}	3								*
	A		В		С	D		E	F	G	Н	I	-
1	Project:	Team	Project Serv	er: RALCH	HORNE QU	Jery: Risks							
2	ID	-	ration Path	-	ate	- Assigned To	• 54	iority -	Probability.	• Severity	• Title •		
3		1		A	ctive	Carlos Eduardo				1 Low	Hardware unavailable		
4		2		Pi	roposed	Maria Julia			3	1 High	Innovation project		
5		1					l.		Ţ				
6													-
7													
9													-
10													
11													
12													
13													
14													-
15													
17													
18													
19													
20													
21													
22													-
23				1000									-
Pro	▶ ▶I P	an1 /	Plan2 / Plan3	20									1 0
													0

Figure 23 – Project risks spreadsheet.

Phase 2: Development

Activity 1: Deploy

The Configuration Manager establishes the code baseline applying a tag in a project release.

version 01.00

%) (GraphicUserInte	rfac	e - Microsoft	t Visual Studio						6	L ×
Eil	e <u>E</u> dit ⊻iew	Proj	ect <u>B</u> uild	Tea <u>m D</u> ebug]	ools Te <u>s</u> t <u>W</u> ind	dow ⊆ommunity <u>H</u> e	elp				
1] • 🖮 • 📂 🔓	16	1 X 🖬 I	B 9 - 0 -	🖉 - 🖳 🕨 D	ebug 🔹 Any C	PU	- 🖄		- 🗟 🖄 💦 .	
: 5	🖏 📧 🗣 🖪 🖬 🖬 🖬 🗟 🙋 🤹 🧯 🎼 후 비 🗇 한 표 🚍 🗐 昭 🕸 (한 왕 양 양								봄 붓‡ 봄‡	않 관 문 백 백 백 🕮 🛃	
	Form1.cs [De	sign]	🔒 Start Pa	ge Source Cont	ol Explorer Tes	t Manager 🛛 EA Mode	l Views	• X	P 4 ×	Team Explorer 🚽 🗸 🗸	5
Serv	Image: Source location: Image: Source location:										Solu
êr E										RALCHORNE	l in
plore	Folders		×	Not mapped					Misc	🖃 🖓 Final Graduation Project	1 T
$\frac{1}{2}$	RALCHORNE			Name 🔺		Pending Change	User	Latest	A Debu	Work Items Documents	l er
To	E-Ling Final Gradu	5	Get <u>L</u> atest Ve	ersion	rInterface			Yes	Di	E Becontorio	
Б Х	🖻 🦢 Gra	Ş.	<u>G</u> et Specific \	Version					Pa C:\Do	😟 💼 Team Builds	V SSP
~	····· · I TeamProje g	68	Check <u>O</u> ut fo	or Edit	1				5, arap		lew
S EA	🛛 🚮 TeamTest		Loc <u>k</u>							I ⊕… 📑 TeamTest	
Proj			Unloc <u>k</u>								est V
ect E		\times	<u>D</u> elete								lew
Þlor			<u>R</u> ename								
<u>q</u>		5	Undo Pendin	g Changes							
		35	Check <u>I</u> n Pen	nding Changes							
		<u></u>	Shelve Pendi	ng Changes							
		٩	View <u>H</u> istory								
			<u>B</u> ranch								
			Merge								
			Mov <u>e</u>								
			Apply Label								
			Properties								
		\$	Refresh								
									(Name) The name		
	•		•						of the		
	📃 Output 🚮 P	endir	ig Changes							L	
Ch	angeset 6 success	fully d	hecked in.								

Figure 24 - Applying label in a project source code.

Phase 3: Tests - Not covered in this work

Graduation Work

Phase 4: Project Monitoring and Control

Activity 1: Conduct progress reviews with the Director

The Director accesses the project portal and reviews the project progress reports. He uses his internet browser to access the project portal so he doesn't need to have any other tool installed in his machine.



Figure 25 – Remaining Work report accessed through Sharepoint Project Portal.

Phase 5: Process and Product Quality Assurance

Activity 1: Evaluate process

The evaluate process generates results that is presented in a Quality Indicators report.

Graduation Work

version 01.00

🚱 GraphicUserInterface - Microsoft Visual Studio						
Ei	le <u>E</u> dit	⊻iew	Project Build Team Debug Iools Test Window Community Help			
17	- 🖮	- 🚰	🚽 🛃 👗 🛍 🛍 🔊 - (* - 🚚 - 🖳 🕨 Debug 🔹 Any CPU	- 25	- 🗟 🚰	📑 😒 🛠 🛃 📲
8	1 100	≗⊳ 🖪	. [2] [2] [2] [2] [2] [2] [2] [2] [2] [2]	· ● - 四 四 四 - 4	화 황 야 [편 편] 및 및 [
Formi.cs [Design] @ Start Page / Source Control Explorer Test Manager / EA Model Views + X P. + # × Team Explorer + # × P.						
Ser	Í 🕞 🖪		1 × 🗞 🗊 👫 🥑 🚀 - 🚱 Workspace: RALCHORNE	• G	raphi 🔻 🛃 📓	201
🗿 Report Manager - Microsoft Internet Explorer						
Elle Edit View Favorites Iools Help						
🚱 Back 🔻 🔁 👻 😰 🏠 🔎 Search 👷 Favorites 🔣 😥 👻 📮 💯 🗱						
Agdress 👩 http://ralchorne/Reports/Pages/Folder.aspx?ItemPath=%2fFinal+Graduation+Project&ViewMode=Detail 🔽 🎅 Go						
>	< Delet	e 🖬	Move 🚞 New Folder 🛛 🏘 New Data Source 🛛 🔓 Upload File 📍	🖥 Report Builder		Hide Details
	Edit	Туре	e Name↓ Description	Modified Date	Modified By	When Run
	1	Ē	Actual Quality vs Planned Velocity INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	E	Bug Rates INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	P	E	Bugs by Priority Inew	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	1	Bugs Found Without Corresponding Tests INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	P		Builds !NEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	=	Issues and Blocked Work Items !NEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	1	Load Test Detail !NEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	E	Load Test Summary !NEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	E	Project Velocity !NEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	E	Quality Indicators INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	P	E	Reactivations !NEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	P	E	Regressions INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	·
	1		Related Work Items INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Remaining Work INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Requirement Details INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1	E	Requirements Test History and Overview INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Tests Failing Without Active Bugs INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	
	1		Tests Passing With Active Bugs INEW	8/20/2007 11:14 PM	1 RALCHORNE\Administrator	

Figure 26 - Accessing the quality indicators report.

5.2 Obtained Results

The simulation has had satisfactory results, because all proposed activities have been done through the Visual Studio Team System, as it was foreseen. It shows the integration level offered by the VSTS.

An experiment is not enough to show what are the real benefits of the VSTS adoption by the organization, however it shows the great performance and communication earnings for the project team.

6. Conclusions

This work presented an approach to use the Visual Studio Team System to support the activities of a software development process adherent to CMMI level 2. This work helps to identify and analyze a way to improve the processes through the communication, collaboration and productivity increase through the use of tools. So, this work has shown that

the use of Microsoft Visual Studio Team System in the proposed scenario is an effective way to achieve the organization goals.

It's important to say that the tools implantation in an organization needs a careful study to decide which scenario the organization is inserted and the best way of using software development process support tools.

6.1 Future Works

This section contains some ideas to improve the VSTS usage in adherent companies to CMMI, not only level 2, but the other levels of this model.

6.1.1 Covering of the highest levels of CMMI

This work has presented a way how Visual Studio Team System can be used in organizations with a software development process adherent to CMMI level 2. However, the tool allows the implementation of the other model levels. Hence, the work demanded to implant this tool inside a company that desires to get the CMMI certificate for the level 2 will make possible the implementation of other maturity levels without reworking.

It's very important to remind, however, that for the highest levels, it can be necessary a larger than usual effort in the tool customization and new support tools to the Visual Studio Team System.

6.1.2 Templates customization

It was not possible to show in this work the templates customization of software development processes by the Visual Studio Team System. However, this tool offers quite simple forms for a programmer of personalizing the tool in agreement with the company processes. In other words, the activities workflow can be defined inside the tool. So, all project team members follow the activities described by the process in the tool.

Besides the definition of the process, other small customizations are offered by Visual Studio, such as to create new types of work items that are more appropriate to the reality of the company, definition of reports through Reporting Services and other.

7. Bibliography

[1] Wikipedia – "Ferramentas Integradas".

Available at: <u>http://pt.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ferramentas_Integradas. Site visited in 5/26/2007</u>.
[2] Wikipedia – "*Computer-aided software engineering*".
Available at: <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Computer-aided_software_engineering. Site</u>

visited in 5/26/2007.

[3] CMMI – Capability Maturity Model Integration. Available at: <u>http://www.sei.cmu.edu/cmmi/</u>. Site visited in 5/16/2007.

[4] ISO – International Organization for Standardization. Available at: http://www.iso.org/iso/en/ISOOnline.frontpage. Site visited in 5/26/2007.

[5] Visual Studio Team System official site. Available at: <u>http://msdn.microsoft.com/vstudio/teamsystem</u>. Site visited in 05/16/2007.

[6] Visual Studio 2005 official site. Available at: <u>http://msdn2.microsoft.com/en-us/vstudio/default.aspx</u>. Site visited in 05/16/2007.

[7] Express Computer. India's No.1 IT Business Weekly. *"Software and Systems firms embrace CMMI"*. Available at: <u>http://www.expresscomputeronline.com/20030310/indtrend1.shtml</u>. <u>Site visited in 05/26/2007</u>.

[8] QAI - Quality Assurance Institute – Facilitating 'Operational Excellence'. Available at: <u>http://www.qaiindia.com/. Site visited in 05/29/2007</u>.

[9] SeaSpin – Seatle, Eastside Area Software Process Improvement Network. VU, John D., Senior Scientist, "CMMI Around the World", May 15, 2006, Carnegie Mellon University. Available at: <u>http://seaspin.org/files/folders/2006presents/entry21.aspx. Site visited in 05/26/2007</u>.

[10] BERK, J.; BERK, S. Administração da qualidade total: o aperfeiçoamento

contínuo. São Paulo: IBRASA, 1997.

[11] Software Engineering Institute – ISO/IEC 15504. Available at: <u>http://www.sei.cmu.edu/cmmi/faq/15504-faq.html</u>. Site visited in: 06/24/2007.

[12] CHRISSIS, M.B.; KONRAD, M.; SHRUM, S. CMMI, Guidelines for Process Integration and Product Improvement, Addison Wesley, February 21, 2003.

[13] Sparx Systems – MDG Integration for Visual Studio 2005. Available at: http://www.sparxsystems.com.au/products/mdg_integrate.html. Site visited in: 08/04/2007.

[14] Team Plain Web Access for Team System. Available at:<u>http://www.devbiz.com/teamplain/webaccess/default.aspx</u>. Site visited in: 08/05/2007.

[15] OLAP – Online Analytical Processing. Available at: <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Online_analytical_processing</u>. Site visited in: 08/08/2007.

[16] Software Engineering Institute, Carnegie Mellon. CMMI Configuration Control Board. Available at: <u>http://www.sei.cmu.edu/cmmi/background/config-control-bd.html</u>. Site visited in: 08/18/2007.

[17] HUNDHAUSEN, R. Working with Microsoft Visual Studio 2005 Team System, Microsoft Press, 2006.